CHAPTER 9

Committee 5

Initial Assessment of Incontinence

Chairman

D STASKIN (USA)

Co-chairman

P HILTON (UK)

Members

A. Emmanuel (UK), P. Goode (USA), I. Mills (UK), B. Shull (USA), M. Yoshida (Japan),

R. ZUBIETA (CHILE)

CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION

I. LOWER URINARY TRACT SYMPTOMS

- **1. STORAGE SYMPTOMS**
- **2. VOIDING SYMPTOMS**
- **3. POST-MICTURITION SYMPTOMS**
- 4. MEASURING THE FREQUENCY AND SEVERI-TY OF LOWER URINARY TRACT SYMPTOMS
- **5.** Post void residual urine volume
- 6. URINALYSIS IN THE EVALUATION OF THE PATIENT WITH LUTS

II. THE FEMALE PATIENT

- **1. GENERAL MEDICAL HISTORY**
- **2.** URINARY SYMPTOMS
- **3.** OTHER SYMPTOMS OF PELVIC FLOOR DYS-FUNCTION
- 4. PHYSICAL EXAMINATION
- **5.** Pelvic organ prolapse
- **6. R**ECTAL EXAMINATION
- 7. Additional basic evaluation

III. THE MALE PATIENT

1. CHARACTERISTICS OF MALE INCONTINENCE

2. GENERAL MEDICAL HISTORY

- **3. Symptom Assessment**
- 4. PHYSICAL EXAMINATION
- **5.** URINALYSIS AND URINE CYTOLOGY
- 6. MEASUREMENT OF THE SERUM PROSTATE-SPECIFIC ANTIGEN (PSA)
- 7. MEASUREMENT OF PVR

IV. THE GERIATRIC PATIENT

1. HISTORY

2. Physical Examination

V. THE PAEDIATRIC PATIENT

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION

VI. THE NEUROLOGICAL PATIENT

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION

VII. FAECAL INCONTINENCE ASSESSMENT

- **1. HISTORY**
- **2.** EXAMINATION
- **3.** FUTURE RESEARCH

VIII. OVERALL RECOMMENDATIONS URINARY INCONTINENCE

REFERENCES

Initial Assessment of Incontinence

D STASKIN, P HILTON

A. Emmanuel, P. Goode, I. Mills, B. Shull, M. Yoshida, R. Zubieta

INTRODUCTION

Urinary (UI) and faecal incontinence (FI) are a concern for individuals of all ages and both sexes. This committee report primarily addresses the role of the initial clinical assessment of urinary incontinence in female and male patients. In addition to urinary incontinence the symptom assessment is expanded to include lower urinary tract symptoms (LUTS) and signs of lower urinary tract dysfunction (LUTD) without urinary loss. The sub-populations of female patients with pelvic prolapse, male patients with prostatic enlargement, the paediatric and geriatric age groups, and the neurologically impaired are considered separately. Recommendations are also made in a separate sub-section for the initial evaluation of those patients who present with faecal incontinence. These sub-sections should be utilized in conjunction with other Committee Reports and the final recommendations of the Consultation, which are presented in simplified form as treatment algorithms in Management Recommendations III.

For the purpose of this report, the 'initial assessment' represents the components of the history, physical examination, and laboratory testing, and if deemed necessary, radiographic tests and simple or more complex testing that may be recommended in order to:

- 1. establish a presumptive or condition specific diagnosis, and exclude underlying organ-specific related or unrelated conditions that would require intervention
- 2. assess the level of bother and desire for intervention from information obtained from the patient or caregiver

- 3. institute empiric or disease specific therapy based on the risk and benefit of the untreated condition, the nature of the intervention and the alternative therapies
- 4. prompt the recommendation of additional more complex testing or specialist referral.

Lower urinary tract symptoms are defined from the individual's perspective and are either volunteered by, or elicited from the individual or described by the individual's caregiver. Whilst LUTS cannot be used to make a definitive diagnosis of LUTD, they may be suggestive, and may also indicate pathologies other than LUTD, such as urinary infection or more serious underlying conditions. Signs suggestive of LUTD are observed by the physician including simple means to verify symptoms and quantify them. In each specific circumstance, urinary or faecal incontinence should be further described by specifying relevant factors such as type, frequency, severity, precipitating factors, social impact, effect on hygiene and quality of life, the measures used to contain the leakage and whether or not the individual seeks or desires help. A clinical assessment of the efficiency of bladder or colorectal storage and emptying, and basic laboratory tests such urinalysis as testing for urinary or faecal infection or blood should be considered before instituting therapy, or initiating special investigations. More advanced testing of lower urinary tract or colorectal storage or emptying, additional laboratory analysis for lower urinary tract or colorectal organ system related infection or malignancy, and fluid balance / renal function and dietary / alimentary tract function should be dictated by the findings of the basic evaluation.

Pathology may affect urinary or faecal production, or the cognitive, motivational, physical, and environmental factors that determine the ability to perform toileting functions effectively. The physician should elicit neurological symptoms and signs that may indicate alterations in the control of the lower urinary tract or bowel function.

The requirements of specific sub-populations negate the ability to recommend a 'universal' initial evaluation. Specific risks for combined storage and emptying abnormalities and upper urinary tract dysfunction in the neurogenic bladder population, mandates a more involved initial evaluation. Congenital and maturational issues in the paediatric subgroup and medical co-morbidity in the geriatric group present unique challenges. Prostatic obstruction in the male and pelvic prolapse in the female present uniquely different challenges related to lower urinary tract function.

Empiric therapy based on the initial assessment must consider the degree of bother, and the costs of further evaluation, balanced against the consequences of a failure to diagnose an underlying condition, the risk and benefits of conservative management or pharmacological therapy and the need for an accurate diagnosis before more complex intervention. The burden of these conditions and the availability of resources require that primary intervention strategies be formulated from evidence based decisions emanating from the initial evaluation.

I. LOWER URINARY TRACT SYMPTOMS

Symptoms are either volunteered by, or elicited from, the individual or may be described by the individual's caregiver. The International Continence Society (ICS) has classified lower urinary tract symptoms (LUTS) into storage, voiding, and postmicturition symptoms. [1] The National Institutes of Health (NIH) recommend similar (but not identical) standards of terminology in pelvic floor disorders. [2] Although an accurate urological history will not establish a definitive diagnosis it will ultimately guide investigation and treatment. [1]

The following section summarises the definitions of symptoms described by the International Continence Society. [1] NIH definitions are given (*in italics and in parentheses*) where they differ from ICS terminology.

1. STORAGE SYMPTOMS

INCREASED DAYTIME FREQUENCY is the complaint of voiding too often by day (NIH - *the statement that*

the patient voids eight or more times in 24 hours).

Increased daytime frequency may arise in the presence of a normal bladder capacity when there is excessive fluid intake, or when bladder capacity is restricted secondary to detrusor overactivity, impaired bladder compliance, or increased bladder sensation.

NOCTURIA is the complaint that the individual has to wake at night one or more times to void (NIH - *the statement that the patient wakes from sleep to pass urine*). The term 'night time frequency' differs from that for nocturia, as it includes voids that occur after the individual has gone to bed, but before he/she has gone to sleep, and voids which occur in the early morning which prevent the individual from getting back to sleep as he/she wishes. These voids before and after sleep may need to be considered in research studies, for example, in nocturnal polyuria. If this definition were used then an adapted definition of daytime frequency would need to be used with it.

Nocturia may arise for similar reasons to daytime frequency, but may also occur with congestive heart failure due to increased venous return on lying flat, or to reversal of the normal circadian rhythm in antidiuretic hormone secretion.

URGENCY is the complaint of a sudden compelling desire to pass urine which is difficult to defer (NIH – *the statement that the patient feels a strong need to pass urine for fear of leakage*).

URINARY INCONTINENCE is the complaint of any involuntary leakage of urine. In each specific circumstance, urinary incontinence should be further described by specifying relevant factors such as type, frequency, severity, precipitating factors, social impact, effect on hygiene and quality of life, the measures used to contain the leakage (wearing of protection, number and type of pads and change of underwear or outer clothes) and whether or not the individual seeks or desires help because of urinary incontinence. Urinary leakage may need to be distinguished from sweating or vaginal discharge.

STRESS URINARY INCONTINENCE is the complaint of involuntary leakage on effort or exertion, or on sneezing or coughing (NIH – *the patient's or caregiver's statement of involuntary loss of urine during physical exertion*).

URGE URINARY INCONTINENCE is the complaint of involuntary leakage accompanied by or immediately preceded by urgency. Urge incontinence can present in different symptomatic forms; for example, as frequent small losses between micturitions or as a catastrophic leak with complete bladder emptying. Information should be sought on triggering events such as cold, running water and 'latch key' incontinence.

MIXED URINARY INCONTINENCE is the complaint of involuntary leakage associated with urgency and also with exertion, effort, sneezing or coughing.

NOCTURNAL ENURESIS is the complaint of loss of urine occurring during sleep. Enquiry should include previous childhood nocturnal enuresis as delayed bladder control in childhood is associated with detrusor overactivity in adulthood.

CONTINUOUS URINARY INCONTINENCE is the complaint of continuous leakage.

OTHER TYPES OF URINARY INCONTINENCE may be situational, for example the report of incontinence during sexual intercourse, or giggle incontinence. Coital incontinence may occur during arousal, on penetration, throughout intercourse, or specifically on orgasm; although urodynamic stress incontinence is the most common urodynamic finding in each of these situations, detrusor overactivity is found more often when leakage is restricted to orgasm. [3]

BLADDER SENSATION may be categorised as:

- **Normal:** the individual is aware of bladder filling and increasing sensation towards capacity.
- **Increased:** the individual feels an early and persistent desire to void.
- **Reduced:** the individual is aware of bladder filling but does not feel a definite desire to void.
- Absent: the individual reports no sensation of bladder filling or desire to void.
- **Non-specific:** the individual reports no specific bladder sensation but may perceive bladder filling as abdominal fullness, vegetative symptoms, or spasticity. These symptoms are most frequently seen in neurological patients, particularly those with spinal cord trauma or malformation.

2. VOIDING SYMPTOMS

Voiding symptoms may occur in situations of overactive outflow, or under active detrusor. [1] The former may be secondary to outlet obstruction from urogenital prolapse, urethral stricture or following previous bladder neck surgery. Detrusor atonia or hypotonia is however much more common in the female, and may arise idiopathically, or secondarily to over distension after parturition or surgery, in peripheral neuropathy due to diabetes mellitus, and in other neurological conditions. Women with prolapse may require to digitate vaginally to initiate or complete voiding.

SLOW STREAM is the individual's perception of reduced urine flow, usually compared to previous performance or in comparison to others.

INTERMITTENT STREAM (INTERMITTENCY) is when the individual describes urine flow which stops and starts, on one or more occasions, during micturition.

HESITANCY is when an individual describes difficulty in initiating micturition resulting in a delay in the onset of voiding after the individual is ready to pass urine.

STRAINING to void describes the muscular effort used to initiate, maintain or improve the urinary stream.

TERMINAL DRIBBLE is the term used when an individual describes a prolonged final part of micturition, when the flow has slowed to a trickle.

3. POST-MICTURITION SYMPTOMS

Post micturition symptoms are experienced immediately after micturition.

FEELING OF INCOMPLETE EMPTYING is a self-explanatory term for a feeling experienced by the individual after passing urine.

POST MICTURITION DRIBBLE is the term used when an individual describes the involuntary loss of urine immediately after he or she has finished passing urine, usually after leaving the toilet in men, or after rising from the toilet in women.

4. MEASURING THE FREQUENCY AND SEVERI-TY OF LOWER URINARY TRACT SYMPTOMS

The frequency-volume chart or micturition diary records a patient's voiding pattern during normal daily activities. In some women it may be therapeutic as it provides them with insight into their bladder behaviour. [4] The ICS has described three different forms of diary, namely the micturition time chart which records the timing of voids in twenty four hours; the frequency volume chart (FVC) which also includes the volumes voided , and the bladder diary which in addition includes incontinence episodes, pad usage, fluid intake, degree of urgency and degree of incontinence. [1] However, increasing either the complexity of the diary or duration of recording is associated with poorer compliance. [5] The optimum duration of recording depends on the clinical context and the purpose of the measurement. A properly performed 1-day FVC, which includes the first morning void the following day, is a reasonable tool to gain insight into voiding habits during normal daily routine. However, a 3-day FVC or diary is recommended for accurate assessment of lower urinary tract symptoms and for confirming a consistent clinical pattern in day-to-day practice. Although never completely diagnostic, several different diary patterns have been described which may characterise normal and abnormal states. [6] For atypical clinical scenarios, a 7-day FVC or diary should be used. Equally, a 7-day diary is recommended for clinical research. [7]

Asking the patient to record micturitions and symptoms for a period of days provides invaluable information in the assessment of voiding disorders and in the follow-up after treatment. The recording of micturition events can be in three main forms:

MICTURITION TIME CHART: this records only the times of micturitions, day and night, for at least 24 hours.

FREQUENCY VOLUME CHART (FVC): this records the volumes voided as well as the time of each micturition, day and night, for at least 24 hours.

BLADDER DIARY: this records the times of micturitions and voided volumes, incontinence episodes, pad usage and other information such as fluid intake, the degree of urgency and the degree of incontinence.

The following measurements can be abstracted from frequency volume charts and bladder diaries:

DAYTIME FREQUENCY is the number of voids recorded during waking hours and includes the last void before sleep and the first void after waking and rising in the morning.

NOCTURIA is the number of voids recorded during a night's sleep; each void is preceded and followed by sleep.

NIGHT-TIME FREQUENCY is the number of voids recorded from the time the individual goes to bed with the intention of going to sleep, to the time the individual wakes with the intention of rising.

24-HOUR FREQUENCY is the total number of daytime voids and episodes of nocturia during a specified 24 hours period.

24-HOUR PRODUCTION is measured by collecting all urine for 24 hours; this is usually commenced <u>after</u> the first void produced after rising in the morning and is completed by including the first void on rising the following morning.

POLYURIA is defined as the measured production of more than 2.8 litres of urine in 24 hours in adults. It may be useful to look at output over shorter time frames.

NOCTURNAL URINE VOLUME is defined as the total volume of urine passed between the time the individual goes to bed with the intention of sleeping and the time of waking with the intention of rising. Therefore, it excludes the last void before going to bed but includes the first void after rising in the morning.

NOCTURNAL POLYURIA is present when an increased proportion of the 24-hour output occurs at night (normally during the 8 hours whilst the patient is in bed). The night time urine output excludes the last void before sleep but includes the first void of the morning. The normal range of nocturnal urine production differs with age and the normal ranges remain to be defined. Therefore, nocturnal polyuria is present when greater than 20% (young adults) to 33% (over 65 years) is produced at night. Hence the precise definition is dependent on age.

AVERAGE VOLUME VOIDED is the mean volume of urine passed in each void. This is calculated by dividing total voided volume by number of voids.

NORMALISED MICTURITION FREQUENCY is a more meaningful way of expressing voided volume. This is defined as the number of micturitions required to pass 1 litre of urine, and is calculated by dividing 1000 ml by average volume voided. This is a more specific measure of bladder function than micturition frequency, since it takes into account behavioural, dietary and pharmacological factors that affect urine volume.

MAXIMUM VOIDED VOLUME is the largest volume of urine voided during a single micturition and is determined either from the frequency/volume chart or bladder diary.

INCONTINENCE EPISODE FREQUENCY is the number of episodes of accidental urine leakage that occur over a specified period (e.g. 24 hours).

URGENCY is the complaint of a sudden compelling desire to pass urine, which is difficult to defer, and which leads to a fear of incontinence. The impact of this symptom may be derived from a bladder diary by recording episodes of urgency, episodes of urgency leading to incontinence and severity of urgency (e.g. using a daily visual analogue scale).

PAD USAGE is the number of pads used over a specified period (e.g. 24 hours).

RECOMMENDATIONS

- 1. Whilst suggestive of LUTD, LUTS cannot be used to make a definitive diagnosis; they may also indicate pathologies other than LUTD. (Grade D)
- 2. Signs suggestive of LUTD are observed by the physician including simple means to verify symptoms and quantify them. (Grade D)
- 3. Urinary or faecal incontinence should be further described by specifying relevant factors such as type, frequency, severity, precipitating factors, social impact, effect on hygiene and quality of life, the measures used to contain the leakage and whether or not the individual seeks or desires help. (Grade D)

FUTURE RESEARCH

- 1. Standardization of the 'definition of symptoms' and the 'measurement of frequency and severity' are essential for patient care and research.
- 2. Recognition and resolution of the differences in common language usage and scientific utilization of terms should continue (e.g. common use of 'urge to void' and the 'desire to void' versus the ICS terminology of "urgency"). In addition, continued research into the development of accurate measures to objectify subjective symptoms such as "urgency".
- 3. Resolution of the differences in the ICS and NIH definitions (in addition to other regulatory agencies) is essential for communicating data with respect to patient care, research, and treatment outcomes.
- 4. Development of symptom assessment tools (questionnaires) to improve the diagnostic accuracy of lower urinary tract symptoms.

5. Post void residual urine volume

Post void residual (PVR) is the volume of urine remaining in the bladder following a representative void. PVR measurement can be accomplished within a few minutes of voiding either by catheterisation or by microprocessor calculation of bladder volume using a portable ultrasound scanner. Several studies have compared volumes with portable ultrasound scanners versus catheterisation and found portable scanners to be 85-94% accurate. [8-12] Two studies have imaged the bladder volume after catheterisation and found the volume of urine remaining in the bladder after catheterisation accounted for most of the difference between the two measurements. [11] There are several case reports of cystic pelvic pathology and pregnancy resulting in false positive elevated PVR on ultrasound.[13-14]

Since PVR may vary, one measurement of PVR may not be sufficient. [15] Non-representative PVR is particularly common if the patient's bladder was not sufficiently full to yield an urge to void. Special consideration is required in male patients with bladder outlet obstruction, in neurogenic patients who demonstrate combined disorders of storage and emptying, and preoperatively in female patients being considered for incontinence surgery. [16]

Review of the literature fails to show an evidencedbased specific maximum PVR that is considered normal, nor is there a minimal PVR that is considered abnormal. The amount of residual urine that precludes treatment by various therapies has also not been determined.

The AHCPR guidelines state that, in general, a PVR less than 50ml is considered adequate bladder emptying and over 200ml is considered inadequate emptying. [19-20] Special consideration is required in subgroups of patients with the potential for decreased emptying. (Table 1) Additional information on this topic is presented by the committee on imaging.

Table 1. Patient sub-groups with increased potential for impaired bladder emptying_

- 1. Symptoms of decreased bladder emptying / abdominal distension
- 2. Male patients with symptoms of bladder outlet obstruction
- 3. Neurogenic patients (peripheral denervation, detrusor sphincter dyssynergia)
- 4. History of present or failed anti-cholinergic therapy.
- 5. Suspected detrusor hyperreflexia with impaired contractility (DHIC)
- 6. Post-operative pelvic surgery, especially continence surgery (female)
- 7. Poor historian (frail elderly or paediatric).

RECOMMENDATIONS

- Varying degrees of decreased bladder emptying or urinary retention may be a cause of LUTS that are associated with symptoms of decreased urinary storage. The decision to perform a PVR in disease specific sub-groups of patients should be based on an association of the condition with poor bladder emptying, whereas in individual patients this decision may be based on symptoms or physical findings. (GradeD)
- 2. Patients who present with storage specific symptoms, with normal sensation and no complaints of decreased bladder emptying, and no anatomical, neurological, organ-specific, or comorbid risk factors for retention may be assessed for bladder emptying by history and physical examination alone, depending on the potential morbidity of the failure to diagnose and the nature of the intended therapy. (Grade D)
- 3. A PVR should be performed in patients where decreased bladder emptying is suspected, especially if treatments that decrease bladder contractility or increase outlet resistance are being considered. (Grade D)

FUTURE RESEARCH

- 1. Development of more specific indications for PVR testing for diagnosis and prior to instituting therapy based on history, physical examination, and disease specific findings.
- 2. Further development of low cost, minimally invasive, and accurate means of measurement of PVR that do not require catheterisation.

6. URINALYSIS IN THE EVALUATION OF THE PATIENT WITH LUTS

"The urinalysis is a fundamental test that should be performed in all urological patients. Although in many instances a simple dipstick urinalysis provides the necessary information, a complete urinalysis includes both chemical and microscopic analysis". [17]

In relation to urinary incontinence, dipstick urinalysis is not a diagnostic test, but a screening test, important in order to detect haematuria, glucosuria, pyuria and bacteriuria. Haematuria can indicate important pathology such as urothelial carcinoma in situ, leading to lower urinary tract storage symptoms including incontinence. [18] Glucosuria is relevant, as a potential indicator of diabetes mellitus. This can cause symptoms via several mechanisms including polyuria secondary to osmotic diuresis, peripheral autonomic neuropathy affecting bladder innervation leading to impaired bladder emptying and chronic urinary retention and finally due to increased risk of urinary tract infection (UTI), directly related to the glucosuria and as a sequel to impaired bladder emptying.

Pyuria and bacteriuria, detected from urinary dipstick leukocyte esterase and nitrite tests respectively, are important signs of urinary tract infection. The specificity and sensitivity of these latter tests for UTI is increased when used together compared to either individual test. [19-20] Even in the absence of controlled studies, there is general expert consensus that the benefits of urinalysis clearly outweigh the costs involved, although the use of urinalysis should always be associated with prognostic significance. [21] A positive dipstick urinalysis will prompt formal urine microscopy and culture to detect UTI prior to antibiotic treatment and/or the use of additional tests such as endoscopy and urinary tract imaging. In the evaluation of urinary incontinence and lower urinary tract symptoms, the value of urinalysis can be illustrated by the finding that 60% of women with stable bladder will develop detrusor overactivity at the time of UTI.

The importance of urinalysis in the basic assessment of patients with urinary incontinence and lower urinary tract symptoms is not dependent on gender, age or aetiology. Indeed, it has been recommended in the evaluation of geriatric patients including nursing home residents who are incontinent, [22, 23] in periand postmenopausal women, [24] and in older women reporting urinary incontinence. [25] In the latter context, it has been suggested that significant urine samples can even be obtained from disposable diapers in elderly incontinent women. [26] A Norwegian survey of general practitioners' management of female urinary incontinence suggested that urinalysis is the most frequently performed test (73%) and is far more frequent than gynaecological examination (54%). [27] Another survey proposed that urinalysis is one of the three-part assessment of urinary incontinence together with patient history and physical examination [28]

The clinical relevance of asymptomatic bacteriuria (without pyuria) and pyuria (without bacteriuria) in the elderly is controversial, and many suggest these conditions do not deserve any treatment. [29, 30]

RECOMMENDATION

- 1. It is considered standard to perform a urinalysis either by using a dipstick test or examining the spun sediment. (Grade D)
- 2. If a dipstick test is used, it is recommended that a "multi-property" strip that includes fields for haematuria, glucose, leukocyte esterase and nitrite tests be chosen. (Grade D)
- 3. Additional tests available on urine dipstick strips, such a protein, bilirubin, ketones and pH, may be helpful in the broader medical management of patients. However, they are not essential in the context of evaluation of the patient with urinary incontinence or lower urinary tract symptoms. (Grade D)

FUTURE RESEARCH

- 1. Determine the role of urinalysis as a screening test in various incontinent populations.
- 2. Determine the prognostic significance of urinalysis in urinary incontinence.
- 3. Determine the relevance of asymptomatic bacteriuria without pyuria, and pyuria without bacteriuria, in elderly women.

II. THE FEMALE PATIENT

1. GENERAL MEDICAL HISTORY

The general history should include questions relevant to precipitating and aggravating factors of urinary loss, time of onset and duration of symptoms, and degree of bother. Acute symptoms may be further defined by documenting patterns of fluid intake and output, acute infection, recent surgery or trauma. Chronic symptoms may be further defined by eliciting a history of congenital abnormalities, neurological disease, relevant surgery or general health. Information must be obtained on medications with known or possible effects on the lower urinary tract. The general history should also include assessment of menstrual, obstetric, sexual and bowel function.

2. URINARY SYMPTOMS

Women with urinary incontinence may have had the condition for many years before presenting; they are

often embarrassed in disclosing their condition and are likely to have undertaken significant adaptations to their lifestyle to ameliorate their symptoms. [31] In establishing the history the opportunity should be taken not only to describe symptoms, but also their progression, impact on lifestyle and possible risk factors. Multiple symptoms are commonly reported, [32] and during the history it is important to define the most troublesome symptoms and the patient's expectations from treatment. Structured condition specific questionnaires may be used, [33] and may be either clinician or self-administered. Questionnaires may facilitate disclosure of embarrassing symptoms, ensure that symptoms are not omitted, and standardise information thereby aiding audit and research.

Harvey & Versi evaluated the symptom and sign of stress incontinence in predicting the presence of urodynamic stress incontinence, using the results of a MEDLINE search for 'urinary incontinence', 'urodynamic' or 'urodynamics'. [34] Of 42 articles evaluated, 12 yielded analysable data. The isolated symptom of stress incontinence had a positive predictive value (PPV) of 56% for the diagnosis of pure urodynamic stress incontinence (USI) and 79% for USI with other abnormalities. The PPV for stress incontinence with other symptoms was 77% for USI with or without other abnormalities. A positive cough test had a PPV of 55% for the diagnosis of pure USI and 91% for USI with other abnormalities. They concluded that in isolation, either symptom or sign were poor predictors of USI, although in combination prediction may be more promising. [34]

Horbach reviewed the literature regarding the reliability of stress symptoms in predicting USI; PPV values ranged from 64% to 90%. [35] Summitt et al reported that 53% to 71% of women with detrusor overactivity (DO) gave similar histories to those with pure USI. [36] The PPV of a history of pure urge incontinence may be as low as 37%, [37] and overactive bladder symptoms (OAB) only 54%, [38] in the diagnosis of DO. It is however of interest to note that in a secondary analysis of data from a drug study in patients with predominant stress incontinence, the main determinant of concurrent urge symptoms was not the pathophysiological condition present (i.e. the presence of concurrent detrusor overactivity) but the severity of incontinence. [39]

Martin et al, have recently reported a systematic review of methods of assessing urinary incontinence. [40] From an electronic search of MEDLINE, EMBASE and CINAHL between 1966 and 2002 they identified 6009 individual papers; only 197 were relevant, and of these 121 reached the standards required of their report. Only a limited number could be combined and synthesised, although they were able to conclude that a large proportion of women with urodynamic stress incontinence can be correctly diagnosed in primary care from clinical history alone (sensitivity 0.92; specificity 0.56). The value of validated scales and pad tests could not be determined from the available data. The urinary diary appears to be the most cost effective of tests that might be used alongside clinical history within the primary care setting (sensitivity 0.88; specificity 0.82). [40]

The clinical practice guidelines published by the Agency for Health Care Policy and Research (AHCPR) [41, 42] recommended considering surgery without referral for urodynamic testing for patients with symptoms of pure stress urinary loss and a voiding history and results of physical examination suggestive of pure hypermobility urodynamic stress incontinence that includes the following:

- Urine loss occurs only with physical exertion (history and stress test)
- Voiding habits are normal (<8 episodes per day and <2 episodes per night).
- There are no neurological signs or history and no abnormal neurological findings.
- Patient has no history of anti-incontinence or radical pelvic surgery.
- Pelvic examination documents hypermobility of the urethra and bladder neck, pliable and compliant vaginal wall, and adequate vaginal capacity.
- Post void residual volume is normal.
- Patient is not pregnant.

In a study of 950 women with urinary incontinence and without advanced prolapse, Weidner et al concluded that the symptom of stress incontinence alone was not of sufficient predictive value to serve as a basis for surgical management, the AHCPR guideline improved predictive value, albeit only for a small subset of patients. [32]

In a study based on decision analysis, Weber et al reported a cure rate of 96% from initial and secondary treatment, following both basic office assessment and urodynamic investigation. [43] Both investigative strategies had similar mean costs, the lower initial outlay of basic assessment being balanced increased costs in those failing initial interventions. Under baseline assumptions, the cost per additional cure using the urodynamic strategy was \$3847, and the authors concluded that their findings did not support the routine use of urodynamics prior to surgery in women with over 80% likelihood of having urodynamic stress incontinence. [43]

Voiding and post-micturition symptoms are common in the female, yet they correlate poorly with urodynamic evidence of voiding dysfunction. In a study of voiding symptoms in 600 women, Stanton et al reported voiding symptoms to be the main complaint in only 50 (8%), although a further 145 (24%) reported one or more voiding symptoms on direct questioning. [44] Where there were no voiding symptoms even on direct questioning, 97% of women showed entirely normal urodynamics, although even where voiding symptoms were volunteered or reported on direct questioning, still 63% and 32% of women respectively showed normal voiding parameters. [44] Laor and Hilton showed that single voiding or postmicturition symptoms had a poor positive predictive value (PPV) for urodynamic evidence of voiding dysfunction. [45] Where patients reported any one, two, three or even four of the symptoms of hesitancy, strain voiding, poor flow, intermittent flow, incomplete bladder emptying, or post-micturition dribbling, the PPV for voiding dysfunction was less than 30%; even where patients reported five or six of these symptoms the PPV was no better than 60%. [45]

3. OTHER SYMPTOMS OF PELVIC FLOOR DYS-FUNCTION

a) Prolapse symptoms

The feeling of a lump ("something coming down"), low backache, heaviness, dragging sensation, or the need to digitally replace the prolapse in order to defaecate or micturate, are amongst the symptoms women may describe who have a prolapse. Prolapse symptoms may be associated with urinary storage or emptying symptoms. Outlet symptoms as diverse as genuine or occult stress incontinence or obstruction, and bladder overactivity or underactivity may have a common aetiology, exist as a cause or effect, or coexist with lower urinary tract dysfunction.

b) Bowel symptoms

In addition to urinary complaints, women may have symptoms relating to bowel function, sexual function, and pelvic organ prolapse (POP). Jackson et al. evaluated 247 women with either UI or POP. Thirty one percent of women with UI and 7% with POP had concurrent anal incontinence (AI). [46] In a report from Sweden, 62% of 21 consecutive women undergoing a Burch colposuspension for urodynamic stress urinary incontinence had concurrent faecal incontinence. [47] In a Norwegian study of women presenting with a complaint of urinary incontinence (UI), 38% of the women were found to have significant prolapse and 19% reported faecal incontinence. [48] All these aspects of the pelvic floor and pelvic floor function must be included to plan a comprehensive treatment strategy.

c) Symptoms associated with sexual dysfunction

Dyspareunia, vaginal dryness and coital incontinence are amongst the symptoms women may describe during or after intercourse. These various symptoms are reported by one third to two thirds of women with stress incontinence, and 68% report their sex life to be spoilt by their urinary symptoms. [49] Symptoms of sexual dysfunction should be described as fully as possible; it is helpful to define urine leakage as occurring during arousal, on penetration, during intercourse, or at orgasm (*vide supra*). [3]

4. Physical examination

a) General examination

There are few data linking bladder, bowel, or sexual function to variations in examination findings of women seeking routine gynaecological care. Similarly data on women with complaints of urinary incontinence do not include detailed, specific information about their pelvic examinations.

Physical examination is essential in the assessment of all women with lower urinary tract dysfunction. Height and weight should be recorded so that body mass index can be calculated (Kg/M²); this has recently been shown to be a significant risk factor for incontinence. [50]

Neurological examination should be performed, with attention to the sacral neuronal pathways. Assessment of gait, abduction and dorsiflexion of the toes (S3) and sensory innervation to the labia minora (L1-L2), sole and lateral aspect of the foot (S1), posterior aspects of the thigh (S2), and perineum (S3) and cutaneous sacral reflexes (bulbo-cavernosus and anal reflexes) may be assessed. A rectal examination will provide a subjective assessment of resting and voluntary anal tone (S2-S4). For patients with possible neurogenic lower urinary tract dysfunction, a more extensive neurological examination is needed (*vide infra*).

The agitated patient with urgency and frequency might have a behavioural cause and those who are clinically depressed have a less successful response to surgical treatment for stress urinary incontinence. A mini-mental state assessment will assess cognitive function, and is particularly helpful in the elderly (*vide infra*). Restriction in mobility may lead to functional incontinence and a lack of hand dexterity may preclude self-catheterisation and the use of prosthetic continence devices.

b) Abdominal examination

Scars from previous surgery should be noted. Increased abdominal striae may be found in association with other markers of abnormal collagen metabolism, and are more likely in patients with prolapse and stress incontinence. [51]

An attempt should be made to palpate the kidneys, particularly where a voiding dysfunction or neurogenic bladder dysfunction are suspected. A distended bladder may be identified by abdominal palpation or by suprapubic percussion. In one study designed to look at the clinical utility of basic assessment in elderly women, palpable enlargement indicated a post-void residual volume of at least 300ml. [52]

c) Perineal/genital inspection

Inspection of the vulva and perineum allows a description of the skin and, for example, the presence of any abnormal anatomical features, of atrophy or excoriation, and erythema due to incontinence and the wearing of pads.

The patient should be asked to cough and strain to demonstrate stress urinary incontinence and to observe urethral length, position, and mobility, and reflex contraction of the external anal sphincter. Howard and associates tested vesical neck descent during cough and Valsalva manoeuvre. [52] They found incontinent women have similar vesical neck mobility with both manoeuvres, whereas continent women have less vesical neck descent with a cough than with Valsalva.

THE CLINICAL SIGN OF URINARY INCONTINENCE is defined as urine leakage seen during examination; this may be urethral or extra-urethral.

STRESS URINARY INCONTINENCE is the observation of involuntary leakage from the urethra, synchronous with exertion/effort, or sneezing or coughing. If stress urinary incontinence is suspected, provocative stress testing (direct visualization) can be performed by having the individual relax and then cough vigorously while the examiner observes for urine loss from the urethra. Optimally these tests should be done when the patient's bladder is full, but they should not be performed when the patient has a precipitant urge to void. The test is usually performed initially in the lithotomy position, although if no leakage is observed, it should be repeated in the standing position, since the yield is increased when the test is repeated in the upright position. Coughing may induce a detrusor contraction, hence the sign of stress incontinence may only be a reliable indication of urodynamic stress incontinence when leakage occurs synchronously with the first cough and stops at the end of that cough. It has however been shown that following an increase in intra-abdominal pressure, and the immediate fall in urethral closure pressure, there follows a 'refractory period' of several seconds during which the urethra maintains a lower pressure than at rest. [54] The extent of pressure loss, and the time to recovery are both less in stress continent then stress incontinent women. [55] If further increases in intra-abdominal pressure occur during this time, stress leakage is more likely to be demonstrated after a series of coughs than following a single cough. [55]

Bonney's original stress test was performed to demonstrate urinary leakage during coughing. [56] Subsequent modifications of the test require support of the urethra-vesical junction during coughing in women who leak during a stress test. These modifications are not reliable in selecting a surgical procedure or in predicting cure.

EXTRA-URETHRAL INCONTINENCE is defined as the observation of urine leakage through channels other than the urethra. This may result from congenital abnormality such as ectopic ureteric opening, or from urogenital fistula.

d) Urethro-vesical junction (bladder neck) mobility

Urethro-vesical junction (bladder neck) mobility should be assessed in all women with urinary incontinence. It is generally felt that women with urodynamic incontinence fall into several categories based on assessment of urethral support and urethral function. The choice of therapy may be affected by the assessment of bladder neck mobility. One method of assessing bladder neck mobility is by visual inspection. When the patient is in lithotomy position, the urethral meatus is horizontal to the floor in a woman with good bladder neck support. When she increases intra-abdominal pressure you can observe for posterior rotation of the anterior vagina and deflection of the meatus toward the ceiling, both signs of some loss of support. You may ask her to contract the pelvic muscles to determine if urethral support improves with muscle contraction, a sign pelvic floor training may be therapeutic.

The cotton swab or Q-tip test is a simple out-patient procedure to quantify bladder neck mobility. [57] A sterile, lubricated cotton or *Dacron* swab (Q-tip) is inserted into the urethra until it lies just within the urethra-vesical junction. Using a goniometer, the angle circumscribed by the distal end of the swab is measured relative to the horizontal while the woman is performing a maximum Valsalva effort. Urethrovesical junction hypermobility is defined by a maximum strain axis exceeding +30 degrees from the horizontal.

There are no published reports about the reproducibility of the cotton swab test for measuring bladder neck hypermobility, despite its widespread clinical application in the evaluation and management of women with urinary incontinence. The validity of this test for diagnosing stress urinary incontinence was not systematically evaluated until 15 years after its introduction. At that time, investigators found that a sizable minority of women with the urodynamic diagnosis of stress incontinence did not have a positive cotton swab test result [57] (considered a straining angle >30°) and that many women with a positive cotton swab test result did not have stress urinary incontinence on urodynamic testing. The test was not able to distinguish women with stress incontinence from continent control subjects, [58, 59] or women with stress incontinence from those with other urologic disorders. [60] The cotton swab test is now used primarily to assess results of incontinence surgery or to determine whether the degree of urethral hypermobility may influence treatment outcomes. Although the test is simple to perform, the insertion of the small cotton swab may be uncomfortable for some women. Investigators have explored other methods to assess hypermobility, including the POP-Q anatomic evaluation system and ultrasonography. In one study, the correlation coefficient between the cotton swab straining angle and point Aa (the urethro-vesical junction) on the POP-Q system was 0.47. [61] However, the cotton swab test was positive in 95% of patients with stage II prolapse at point Aa and in 100% of patients with stages III and IV prolapse at point Aa, which suggests that the test may be unnecessary in patients with stage II or greater prolapse at point Aa. Ultrasonography can be used to measure the angle between the urethra and an axis corresponding to the pubic symphysis, the urethra, the bladder base, and the position of the internal urethral meatus. Other tests to document bladder neck mobility are used, including bead-chain cystourethrography, and videocystourethrography. The chapter on imaging of the urinary tract addresses the place of these techniques.

e) Vaginal examination

Presently there are few scientific data documenting the parameters of a normal pelvic examination in women of various ages and with various obstetrical histories. The components of the examination have not been universally agreed upon. It seems intuitive the examination should include an assessment of the bony architecture, pelvic floor muscle tone and muscle mass, connective tissue support, the epithelial lining of the vagina, the size, location, and mobility of the uterus, the adnexal structures, and innervation of the pelvic floor structures.

It is important to establish the oestrogen status as oestrogen receptors are present within the lower urinary tract, [62] and are shown to influence cell proliferation. [62] Women with oestrogen deficiency may complain of urgency and frequency and recurrent urinary tract infections may develop because of loss of urethral mucosal coaptation. In women of reproductive age symptoms may vary with the menstrual cycle. [64]

The well oestrogenised vagina has a thickened epithelium, with transverse rugae in its lower twothirds. The poorly-oestrogenised vagina has a thinned epithelium with loss of transverse rugae. [65] A number of authors have shown that vaginal pH levels are generally 5 or less in women with no infection and other definitive signs of good oestrogen effect. The use of a pH indicator paper may help you evaluate the oestrogen status in women with no vaginal is infection. [66] The appearance of vaginal discharge is charge may suggest a vaginal infection; urine within the vagina suggests genitourinary fistula, hypospadias or ectopic ureter.

Bimanual examination is performed to determine the size of the uterus and of the ovaries. Some women have co-existent pelvic disease which may require attention in addition to the urinary incontinence. When hysterectomy or oophorectomy is indicated, there is no adverse effect on surgical success with a colposuspension procedure. Pelvic masses are rarely the cause of urinary incontinence, and rarely does hysterectomy by itself relieve incontinence.

Urethral diverticula are occasionally congenital but

most are acquired. They may have either a simple or complex sacculation. Many patients with urethral diverticula are asymptomatic and need no treatment. Symptomatic patients report recurrent cystitis, frequency, dysuria, dyspareunia, urinary incontinence and voiding difficulties. On clinical examination a sub-urethral mass may be palpable; the urethra is usually tender; and, if the sacculation communicates with the urethra, it may be possible to express a purulent exudate from the urethra. Occasionally, a stone may develop within the diverticulum. [67]

5. PELVIC ORGAN PROLAPSE

The anterior, superior, and posterior segments of the vagina should be examined for pelvic organ prolapse. The examiner may use a mirror to demonstrate the findings to the patient; she can then confirm that the examiner has identified the extent of prolapse that she experiences. If the patient indicates that she normally has a greater amount of prolapse that you presently see, provocative manoeuvres which normally are associated with her symptoms may be undertaken, and the examination repeated while the patient is standing.

Several systems for the description and classification of prolapse have been described. This may be quantified descriptively as slight, moderate, marked, [68] or first, second and third degree, or objectively using the Baden and Walker halfway method, [69] or the International Continence Society Pelvic Organ Prolapse Quantification (ICS POP-Q), [70] or modified POP-Q. [71] In the latter, using the introitus as the threshold, six specific vaginal sites and the vaginal length are assessed using centimetres of measurement from the introitus. In addition, the lengths of the genital hiatus and perineal body are measured in centimetres. **Figure 1** demonstrates the summary diagram of this quantitative system.

The definitions given below are simplified versions of the definitions in the ICS report. [70]

Pelvic organ prolapse is defined as the descent of one or more of anterior vaginal wall, posterior vaginal wall, and apex of the vagina (cervix/uterus) or vault (cuff) after hysterectomy.

ANTERIOR VAGINAL WALL PROLAPSE is defined as descent of the anterior vagina so that the urethra-vesical junction (a point 3cm proximal to the external urinary meatus) or any anterior point proximal to this is less than 3cm above the plane of the hymen.



Figure 1. ICS POP-Q. Six sites (points Aa, Ba, C, D, Bp, and Ap), genital hiatus (gh), perineal body (pb), and total vaginal length (tvl)used for pelvic organ support quantitation.

The well-supported anterior vaginal wall should not cross the longitudinal axis of the vaginal canal. [72] Hypermobility of the urethra-vesical junction is demonstrated by having the patient perform a maximum Valsalva effort. In women with hypermobility the increase in intra-abdominal pressure causes descent of the urethra-vesical junction (bladder neck). On vaginal examination there may be loss of the transverse crease between the lower and middle thirds of the anterior vaginal wall and descent of the anterior vaginal wall.

Anterolateral protrusion into the vaginal canal may represent unilateral or bilateral detachment of the pubocervical fascia along the anterolateral vagina sulcus from its attachment to the arcus tendineus fascia pelvis (white line). [73] Central protrusions of the anterior vaginal wall may represent defects in the pubocervical fascia below the trigone and base of the bladder. Advanced prolapse of the upper anterior vaginal wall may obstruct a well-supported bladder neck.

PROLAPSE OF THE APICAL SEGMENT OF THE VAGINA is defined as any descent of the vaginal cuff scar (after hysterectomy) or cervix, below a point which is 2cm less than the total vaginal length above the plane of the hymen.

Descent of the cervix or of the vaginal apex following hysterectomy, below the level of the ischial spines is evidence of a defective vaginal suspension mechanism. In some women, the intravaginal portion of the cervix may become elongated and cause the cervix to extend into the lower vaginal canal, simulating prolapse; however the fundus may have good support. In other women the uterus may prolapse fully outside the hymen as uterine procidentia. Following hysterectomy the vaginal cuff may be well supported or may prolapse fully outside the hymen along with other vaginal segments.

POSTERIOR VAGINAL WALL PROLAPSE is defined as any descent of the posterior vaginal wall so that a midline point on the posterior vaginal wall 3cm above the level of the hymen or any posterior point proximal to this, less than 3cm above the plane of the hymen.

The well-supported posterior vaginal wall should not cross the longitudinal axis of the vaginal canal. Posterior protrusions into the vaginal canal are most commonly caused by defects in the recto-vaginal fascia allowing protrusions of the small bowel (enterocoele) and/or rectum (rectocele). Normally, the anterior vaginal wall lies upon the posterior vaginal wall. Therefore, protrusions of the posterior vaginal wall can affect the function of the urethra and bladder which lie upon the anterior vaginal wall. For example, distal loss of support in the posterior segment may result in a bulge which compresses the urethra and affects voiding.

As with most new systems, clinicians and researchers have mixed opinions regarding this system. Excellent inter- and intra-observer reliability has been established, [15, 74-77] although patient position may affect reproducibility in that the degree of pelvic organ prolapse was higher when women were examined in a birthing chair at a 45° angle rather than in dorsal lithotomy. [78] This system has been widely adopted for pelvic organ prolapse researchers. In addition to collecting specific centimetre measures, an ordinal stage (0-IV) can be assigned.

Absence of prolapse is categorised as stage 0 support; prolapse can be staged from stage I to stage IV. The clinical utility of such a classification might be questioned, since clearly some degree of descent is the norm especially in a parous population. In a study of 477 women attending for annual gynaecological examination, Swift et al found that the average number of positive responses to a 7-question prolapse questionnaire was 0.27 in patients with stage 0 prolapse, 0.55 for stage I, 0.77 for stage II, and 2.1 for stage III. They concluded that women with prolapse with the leading edge beyond the hymenal ring had a significantly increased likelihood of having symptoms. [79] In a general population of Swedish women ages 20-59, the prevalence of prolapse was

found to be 31%, whereas only 2% of all women had a prolapse that reached the introitus. [80] It might seem more reasonable therefore to define prolapse not on the basis of any finding greater than stage 0, but on the basis of findings with a significant likelihood of being associated with symptoms.

Urinary incontinence and pelvic organ prolapse are separate clinical entities which often coexist. [46] Significant protrusions of the vagina can obstruct voiding and defecation. Surgical repair of one pelvic support defect without repair of concurrent asymptomatic pelvic support defects appears to predispose to accentuation of unrepaired defects and new symptoms. [47, 81-83] Women with pelvic organ prolapse may have to reduce their prolapse in order to void. Women with pelvic organ prolapse and a large PVR should be evaluated for voiding phase dysfunction (e.g., outlet obstruction, detrusor hypotonia).

Although anatomy can be measured and assessed accurately, reproducibly and reliably, the relationship of these anatomic findings with functional abnormalities is not well understood. For example, support abnormalities in the anterior vaginal wall are common in vaginally parous women; however, stress urinary incontinence is not always associated with this anatomic alteration. Likewise, distal posterior vaginal wall support abnormalities may exist with or without defecation abnormalities. The important relationships between anatomy and function are one of the most pressing research needs in the field of physical examination for women with pelvic organ prolapse.

Other important research needs include the development of clinically relevant ordinal staging that more appropriately separates meaningful prolapse from anatomic changes following vaginal delivery. Such revised staging would allow a meaningful dialog about the appropriate surgical indications for pelvic organ prolapse and development of clinically relevant anatomic outcome measures.

6. RECTAL EXAMINATION

Digital rectal examination allows the description of observed and palpable anatomical abnormalities and is the easiest method of assessing pelvic floor muscle function in children and men. In addition, rectal examination is essential in children with urinary incontinence to rule out faecal impaction. In all women a digital rectal examination is also performed to assess sphincter tone (both resting and active) and to detect faecal impaction or a rectal mass.

7. ADDITIONAL BASIC EVALUATION

a) Pad tests

The objective of pad testing is to quantify the volume of urine lost by weighing a perineal pad before and after some type of leakage provocation. This test has also been used in an attempt to distinguish continent from incontinent women. Pad tests can be divided into short-term tests, usually performed under standardized office conditions, and long-term tests, usually performed at home for 24-48 hours. Pad tests are generally performed with a full bladder or with a fixed known volume of saline instilled bladder before beginning the series of exercises. A pad weight gain >1 g is considered positive for a 1-hour test, and a pad weight gain >4 g is positive for a 24hour test. There is wide variation in the pad weight gain in incontinent women participating in clinical trials. For example, in a study assessing the effectiveness of pelvic muscle exercises, the mean pad weight gain during a standardized 1-hour test was 45.4g before treatment, with a standard deviation of 60.9gm. A 1-hour pad test is frequently used in clinical trials. Although some studies have found high test-retest correlations in pad tests, [84, 85] other studies have reported low inter-subject and intra-subject reliability. [86-90] Traditional pad testing may be negative in women with mild leakage; an alternative "paper towel test" was shown to be a simple and reliable measure of cough-related urine loss typical of mild stress incontinence. [91] Long-term tests are more reproducible. The correlation coefficient between total leakage during two 24-hour pad tests is good, at 0.66 [92] and 0.82 [93] and increased to 0.90 in one study in which two 48-hour periods were compared. There was no correlation between the leakage volume found in the 48-hour test and a standard 1-hour test.

b) Dye testing

When it has proved impossible to confirm a patient's complaint of urinary leakage, it may be appropriate to seek to confirm firstly that the reported discharge is in fact urinary, secondly that the leakage is extraurethral rather than urethral, and thirdly to establish the site of leakage. Although other imaging techniques undoubtedly have a role in this regard, carefully conducted dye studies should be considered. Excessive vaginal discharge or the drainage of serum from a pelvic haematoma postoperatively may simulate a urinary fistula. If the fluid is in sufficient quantity to be collected, biochemical analysis of its urea content in comparison to that of urine and serum will confirm its origin. Phenazopyridine may be used orally (200mg tds), or indigo carmine intravenously, to stain the urine and hence confirm the presence of a fistula. The identification of the site of a fistula is best carried out by the instillation of coloured dye (methylene blue or indigo carmine) into the bladder via catheter with the patient in the lithotomy position. The traditional 'three swab test' has its limitations and is not recommended: the examination is best carried out with direct inspection; multiple fistulae may be located in this way. It is important to be alert for leakage around the catheter, which may spill back into the vagina creating the impression of a fistula. It is also important to ensure that adequate distension of the bladder occurs as some fistulae do not leak at small volumes; conversely, some fistulae with an oblique track through the bladder wall may leak at small volumes, but not at capacity. If leakage of clear fluid continues after dye instillation a ureteric fistula is likely, and this is most easily confirmed by a 'two dye test', using Phenazopyridine to stain the renal urine, and methylene blue to stain bladder contents. [94]

c) Pelvic floor muscle strength

Pelvic floor muscle function: can be qualitatively defined by the tone at rest and the strength of a voluntary or reflex contraction as strong, weak or absent or by a validated grading system (e.g. Oxford 1-5). A pelvic muscle contraction may be assessed by visual inspection, by palpation, electromyography or perineometry. Factors to be assessed include strength, duration, displacement and repeatability.

The continence mechanisms imply that integrity of the levator ani and external urethral sphincter is necessary to maintain continence. [95, 96] It is therefore important to test the contractility of these muscles. Once the patient understands how to contract the pelvic floor muscles correctly, the evaluation is carried out during a maximum contraction. [97]

STRENGTH is defined as the maximum force or tension generated by a muscle or muscle group. [98] It reflects the power, endurance and functional status of the muscle.

WEAKNESS is defined as failure to generate the expected force.

FATIGUE is defined as failure to maintain the expected force with continued or repeated contraction. [99]

When considering methods/devices used to measure pelvic muscle strength, cost and availability should be recognized as important factors. Four methods of assessment are considered here: observation, digital palpation, perineometry and cotton swab (Q-tip) testing.

Observation - This qualitative measure can detect an in-drawing of the anus, lifting of the posterior vaginal wall and narrowing of the vaginal introitus (females); an in-drawing of the anus and slight lifting of the penis (males).

- *Advantages*: Suitable for both sexes and all age groups, where an internal evaluation may be inappropriate, inexpensive and able to detect reflex contraction with cough, and bulbo-cavernosus reflex. Observe accessory muscle activity.
- *Disadvantages*: Subjective, cannot distinguish right and left sides independently. Generally observing activity of the superficial perineal muscles, and assuming levatores are responding in a like manner, and difficult to observe when the patient is standing.

Digital palpation - Palpation of the right and left levator ani, per vagina and palpation of the perineal body.

- *Advantages:* Suitable for both sexes, inexpensive, and able to differentiate right from left. Quantitative using modified Oxford scale or other systems. [100, 101] Able to measure strength and endurance, can detect reflex contraction with cough and patient's ability to hold contraction during a cough, and can be used when the patient is standing.
- *Disadvantages*: Subjective. Not sensitive.

Perineometer - Manometric measure of change in a vaginal/anal pressure probe. Sensitivity depends on the device.

- *Advantages*: Relatively inexpensive. Able to measure strength and endurance, quantitative, and can be used when the patient is standing.
- *Disadvantages*: Unable to distinguish right from left. Pressure changes may be caused by increase in intra-abdominal pressure, due to co-contraction of the abdominal muscles. No 'Gold Standard' device; different results with different probe sizes and materials. [102]

Cotton swab (Q-tip) test Downward, posterior movement of stem (measured on a goniometer) is dependent on the strength of the contraction of the pubococcygeus muscles, and mobility of the urethra. [103]

• *Advantages:* Inexpensive and can measure strength and endurance. • *Disadvantages*: Lacks sensitivity and specificity, invasive, and is can be performed in females only.

The information learned from assessment of pelvic floor muscle strength has the following practical applications:

- 1 The patient has good pelvic floor muscles that need skill training to help maintain continence. DeLancey and associates have described 'knack' teaching. [104, 105]
- 2 The patient has weak muscles that are capable of contracting but need strength and skill training. An effective exercise program should increase resting tone (Type I fibres) as well as improve the ability of fast twitch (Type II) fibres to respond to increases in intra-abdominal pressure. [106]

The patient has no perceptible contractions and needs further evaluation (EMG, MRI, neurophysiologic testing) or passive contraction therapy i.e., functional electro stimulation.

RECOMMENDATIONS

- 1 Although the value of individual urinary symptoms and symptom complexes in predicting the underlying abnormality of lower urinary tract function is not high, a significant proportion of women with stress incontinence can be correctly diagnosed from basic evaluation only. Grade C
- 2. The frequency/volume chart or urinary diary is the most effective additional test for use alongside basic evaluation in primary or secondary care. Grade C
- 3. In assessing patients with urinary or faecal incontinence, cognisance should be taken of all aspects of pelvic floor dysfunction, i.e. urinary, bowel, prolapse, and sexual function. Grade D
- 4. In describing patients with pelvic organ prolapse, one of the several systems available for classification and quantification of prolapse should be employed. Grade D

FUTURE RESEARCH

1. Correlation of symptoms and physical findings with urodynamic and colorectal investigations, and both basic and complex evaluations with treatment outcomes.

- 2. The development of a clinically relevant ordinal staging that meaningfully separates significant from insignificant pelvic organ prolapse.
- 3. Impact of surgical interventions for incontinence on pelvic organ support, and for pelvic organ prolapse on continence mechanisms.

III. THE MALE PATIENT

1. CHARACTERISTICS OF MALE INCONTINENCE?

In the male patients, lower urinary tract dysfunction, and obstruction from benign prostatic enlargement presents a multi-factorial paradigm for symptom aetiology.

Lower urinary tract symptoms (LUTS) in men have a significant effect on quality of life (QOL), as compared with the unaffected general population. [107]

The incidence of LUTS increases with age; both voiding and storage symptoms increase, with a more substantial increase in voiding symptoms in men compared with women after the fifth decade of life. [103] Furthermore, several epidemiological reports demonstrated that overactive bladder (OAB) syndrome also increased with age in men. [108, 109] It has been reported higher age and higher grade of obstruction in men with bladder outlet obstruction and idiopathic detrusor overactivity. [110]

In the NOBLE study, a different sex-specific pattern emerged for OAB with or without urge incontinence. [109] The prevalence of OAB with urge incontinence displays a steeper age-related increase among women than among men and the gender difference is statistically significant. In women, OAB with urge incontinence increased more than nine-fold from 2.0 % in those 18-24 years of age to 19.1% among those 65-74 years of age. In contrast, a substantial increase in prevalence of OAB with urge incontinence among men did not occur until 65 years of age, reaching 8.2% for ages 65-74 years and 10.2% for those 75 years and older. In men, OAB without urge incontinence increased approximately three-fold, from 8.5% below 45 years of age to 21.8% after 55 years of age, whereas OAB without urge incontinence gradually increased in women less than 44 years of age and reached a plateau in women over the age of 44 years. Prevalence ratios for OAB with urge incontinence and for OAB without incontinence were significantly elevated for men who self-reported with a history of prostate problems.

Thus, the evaluation of men with symptoms of OAB syndrome depends on the identification and assessment of lower urinary tract obstruction that may be a cause (in part or in entirety) of the presenting symptoms.

The aetiology of obstructive symptoms may vary, from benign prostatic hyperplasia (BPH), urethral stricture, primary bladder neck dysfunction, or abnormal voiding dynamics of detrusor. Chronic prostatic pain syndromes (e.g. non-bacterial chronic prostatitis) and other pelvic floor dysfunctions can also present with a component of symptoms compatible with OAB. In younger men, primary bladder neck dysfunction is a common cause of LUTS, with or without pelvic pain. [111] Functional abnormalities of striated sphincter relaxation may also occur in young men. [112] The complexity of the presenting symptoms and the various differential diagnoses mandate a thorough basic assessment of the lower urinary tract in men to plan optimal therapeutic intervention.

Another important issue in male patients is incontinence after transurethral resection of prostate (TURP) and radical prostatectomy. A survey in England of 5276 patients who had undergone TURP found that one-third of men (n=1759 men) who were continent before surgery reported some incontinence 3 months post TURP. [113] After radical prostatectomy, Donnellan et al reported that 6 % of men were mildly incontinent, 6 % were moderately incontinent and 4 % were severely incontinent at 1 year after surgery. [114] Carson et al. reported that incontinence occurs in 0.5 to 1.0% of all patients undergoing prostatectomy for benign disease; high rates (5 to 30%) are associated with radical prostatectomy. [115]. Although prostatectomy has a clinically significant beneficial effect on LUTS with significantly improvements of AUA symptom index and flow rate, [116, 117] urinary leakage can have a major impact on QOL. Greater degrees of urine loss are correlated with greater bother and more significant life-style changes. [114] A Medicare survey by Fowler showed that in 1072 patients, more than half of the patients with urinary leakage considered it to be a medium or large problem. [118] In spite of these findings, many investigators have been encouraged by overall patient satisfaction with surgery and patients willingness to undergo surgery again, if faced with the same situation. [118]

In the immediate postoperative period, stress and urge incontinence is common. This has been attribu-

ted to varying degree of oedema and inflammation present in the healing prostatic urethra. The majority of men achieve continence without invasive intervention following total prostatectomy. Final continence status should be measured using self-administrated disease specific instruments at 24 months after

operation.¹¹⁶ And no factors (age, severity of LUTS, Gleason score, bilateral nerve sparing surgery and estimated blood loss) were identified that predicted early return of continence. [114]

Post-prostatectomy incontinence may be caused by sphincter malfunction and/or bladder dysfunction. [119, 120] In the adult male, urinary control depends on integrity of both the internal and external sphincters. During TURP, the internal sphincter mechanism is virtually destroyed, and in some cases, the external sphincter is also damaged. Thus post-prostatectomy stress incontinence may result.

In recent study of patients undergoing radical prostatectomy that specifically evaluated detrusor dysfunction, [121] de novo detrusor hypo-contractility and impaired or poor compliance, presumed to be a consequence of bladder denervation, occurred in a limited proportion of patients (28.6% and 18.4% respectively), and this bladder dysfunction resolved in the majority within 8 months. Detrusor hypocontractility and decreased bladder compliance are also preexisting conditions in about 30% and 20% of patients.

The conditions relate to the presence of BOO, and they do not appear to be influenced by prostatectomy. Persistent detrusor overactivity after obstruction relief is probably related to concomitant sphincter deficiency and stress urinary incontinence, which increase afferent nerve activity of the proximal urethra and induce involuntary detrusor contractions. [122]

Obstruction after prostatectomy, resulting from an anastomotic stricture or residual prostatic tissue (post TUR-P), may also play an important role in the development of post-prostatectomy incontinence. Obstructing stricture often causes increase in post-void residual urine, resulting in the urinary leakage and/or a weak urinary stream. It has been reported that the anastomotic stricture treatment rates after radical prostatectomy are 16% to 33%. [123, 124]

2. GENERAL MEDICAL HISTORY

The medical history should focus on the urinary tract, previous surgical and radiation therapy history,

medical conditions and symptoms that may cause to bladder dysfunction or polyuria, familial history of prostate diseases (BPH and cancer), and a review of sexual and bowel habits. Urinary incontinence is rare in men without a history of previous trauma or prostatic or pelvic surgery; therefore, neurogenic bladder dysfunction must be considered in men with no history of surgery or trauma. A critical assessment of current medications is recommended to exclude the effects of any pharmacological agents on lower urinary tract function.

In the evaluation of the patients with post-prostatectomy incontinence, an important aspect of the history should be a description of the type and severity of incontinence and precipitating events. Severity may be determined by the number of episodes per day, the need for protection (e.g., pads, penile clamp, external catheter), and the impact of incontinence on activities of daily living. Bladder diaries and pad tests can quantify severity. The presence of other LUTS such as OAB and decreased force of urinary stream should be determined.

3. Symptom assessment

Diagnostic evaluation of men with LUTS depends on an initial estimation of subjective bother and objective data on bladder emptying. Because the occurrence of LUTS does not necessarily indicate concomitant prostate enlargement and/or obstruction, specific modalities should be used to ascertain the potential for the etiologic role of these entities. A bladder diary may be useful in almost all male patients, especially in those with OAB. Bladder diary completion provides useful evidence about the normal urinary habits of patient, including giving an estimate of bladder capacity and diurnal and nocturnal frequency, urgency and incontinence. The data obtained from the frequency-volume chart provides a strong correlation with cystometric capacities and is reasonably immune to the effect of detrusor instability in men with LUTS. [125]

In men, the American Urological Association symptom score for BPH (AUA-7) is most commonly used in North America for assessment of subjective symptoms. However, equally reproducible data can be obtained from the International Prostate Symptom Score (IPSS), International Continence Society (ICS)-BPH, and Danish Prostate Symptom Score (DAN-PSS-1) scales.?Among LUTS, urgency, nocturia, and hesitancy are most bothersome, whereas weak stream, urgency, and frequency are the most prevalent in pooled populations being evaluated for BPH. [126] Post-micturition dribbling is often provoked by an obstructing disease such as BPH or urethral stricture but can also be a symptom of a urethral diverticulum. Post-void residual urine volume and careful palpation of the genitalia are recommended to be performed in these patients.

To determine the cause of post-prostatectomy incontinence, many studies have stressed the lack of reliability of symptoms and emphasized the important role of urodynamic testing. [127, 128] Nevertheless, valuable information can be gained from a careful history with regard to incontinence, especially when related to sphincter dysfunction. The symptom of stress incontinence is highly predictive of the presence of sphincter dysfunction. Chao and Mayo found that 67 of 71 men with post-prostatectomy incontinence secondary to sphincteric dysfunction complained of the symptom of stress incontinence. [129] Similarly, Ficazzola and Nitti found 95% positive predictive value and a 100% negative predictive value for symptom of stress incontinence. [119] Urge incontinence as a predictor of bladder dysfunction dose not seem to be as valuable, and the presence of bladder dysfunction cannot be determined accurately without urodynamic testing. [119, 129]

4. PHYSICAL EXAMINATION

The assessment and treatment algorithm focuses on the abdominal examination, digital rectal examination (DRE) and neurological testing of the perineum and lower extremities. In a patient suspected of neurogenic bladder, evaluation of perineal sensation and lower extremity neuromuscular function, and anal tone is important. A focused neurogenic examination should also assess the patient's general mental status and ambulatory status. The examination should also include external genitalia, location of the urethral meatus, retractability of the foreskin and evidence of congenital malformation. Abdominal palpation should be performed to evaluate bladder distension, especially in elderly incontinent men, who may have overflow leakage due to obstruction. In patients suspected of decreased bladder emptying or urinary retention, a post-void residual volume (PVR) should be measured. Patients with incontinence should be asked to cough and to perform a Valsalva manoeuvre so that the presence of stress incontinence can be ascertained.

DRE should include palpation of the prostate to assess size, symmetry and consistency of the gland

and its relation to the pelvic sidewall and the rectum. The locally advanced prostatic cancer can also produce OAB-like symptoms. DRE may exclude advanced prostatic cancer. DRE trends to underestimate the true prostatic size: if the prostate feels large by DRE, it usually also is found to be enlarged by ultrasound or other measurement technique. [130, 131] It has been reported that men with BPH with idiopathic detrusor overactivity showed significant higher incidence (54%) of intravesical protrusion of the prostate. [132] This finding suggests that intravesical protrusion may in some way increase afferent impulses from the prostate and alter the stability status of the bladder.

Incontinence combined with evacuation problems in a man often requires further investigation including urodynamics.

5. URINALYSIS AND URINE CYTOLOGY

Bladder cancer, carcinoma in situ of the bladder, urinary tract infections, urethral strictures, and bladder stones can cause OAB-like symptoms in aged men. Although haematuria or pyuria is not universally present in those conditions, urinalysis is important for rule out these diseases. A substantial proportion of older patients with chronic OAB-like symptoms have significant bacteriuria, sometimes accompanied by pyuria. In men, recent urinary tract infections were associated with OAB without urge incontinence (prevalence ration=2.9; 95% CI: 1.6-5.0) [109] Urine cytology is also recommended to male patients with haematuria and a predominance of storage symptoms, especially with history of smoking or other factors, to aid in the diagnosis of bladder carcinoma in situ and bladder cancer.

6. MEASUREMENT OF THE SERUM PROSTATE-SPECIFIC ANTIGEN (PSA)

Because prostatic cancer is one of the potential causes of LUTS or OAB in men, PSA (together with DRE) is a relatively sensitive way to exclude prostatic cancer as a diagnosis. [133, 134]

However, it is important to understand that about 25% of men with BPH have a serum PSA greater than 4 ng/ml. Because of the overlap between serum PSA values in men with BPH and those with clinically localized prostate cancer, other parameters (PSA velocity, free/total PSA ratio, complexed PSA and PSA density) will assist diagnostic specificity. [135, 136] However, in most patients, a normal DRE may be sufficient to exclude locally advanced cancer as a cause of LUTS or OAB.

7. MEASUREMENT OF PVR

PVR measurement is an especially recommended test in men with symptoms suggestive of bladder outlet obstruction (BOO). A PVR measurement should be accomplished within a few minutes of voiding either by catheterization or by ultrasound. Review of the literature fails to show a specific maximum PVR this is considered normal, nor is there any documentation of the minimal PVR that is considered abnormal. The AHCPR guidelines state that, in general, a PVR less than 50ml is considered adequate bladder emptying and over 200ml is considered inadequate emptying. Since PVR may vary, one measurement of PVR may not be sufficient. [15]

It has been reported that the role of IPSS score in the assessment of BOO is questionable, and that the grade of obstruction is more related to prostate volume, PVR, and Qmax. [137] It is now well demonstrated that moderate-to-severe LUTS in men can result in urinary retention. The incidence of retention in men with untreated LUTS in community-based trials is 6.8 per 1000 during longitudinal follow-up of 4 years. [138] If only patients with moderate-tosevere symptoms are considered, the rate of retention increases to 25 per 1000. [139] Moreover, in considering men with weak urine flow, symptoms, and increased age, without urodynamic evaluation, other parameters become independently predictive of the development of acute urinary retention. In a metaanalysis of predictors of retention in pooled groups of placebo patients from clinical trials of men with LUTS undergoing active interventions (4300 patients), Roehrborn et al. found prostate-specific antigen and prostate volume to be strong independent predictors of urinary retention in men followed up longitudinally in clinical trials. [131, 140] Therefore, on the basis of these trials, untreated LUTS may place the male patient at risk for potential clinical deterioration. Thus, periodical measurements of PVR are recommended in such patients.

RECOMMENDATIONS

- 1. Male patients differ from female patients in the presentation of LUTS. The incidence of OAB wet is lower until the 7th decade. (Grade C)
- 2. Stress urinary incontinence is primarily associated with surgery of the prostate in male patients. (Grade B)
- 3. Disorders of bladder emptying from benign prostatic enlargement should be considered before treating male patients for OAB symptoms. (Grade C)

FUTURE RESEARCH

- 1. Development of simple, non-invasive, costeffective methods to determine the contribution of bladder storage and bladder emptying abnormalities in male patients.
- 2. Research into the relative contributions of idiopathic OAB, neurogenic OAB, and OAB symptoms secondary to bladder outlet obstruction to the symptomatic presentation in male patients.

IV. THE GERIATRIC PATIENT

The highest prevalence of incontinence in adults occurs in the elderly, but fewer than half of patients mention their incontinence to a health care provider. [141, 142] The psychosocial burden of incontinence is significant and the sequelae insidious. At first, believing that incontinence is a normal aging change, older individuals often wear pads and continue social activities. With time, incontinence causes older persons to leave their homes less and less frequently, and the decrease in physical activity causes deconditioning. Ultimately, the ensuing frailty increases the incidence of falls and depression, increasing morbidity and mortality.

Since incontinence is so under-reported, an important step in the evaluation of incontinence in the older person is to ask about bladder and bowel control in the review of systems. With urinary incontinence prevalence in population-based studies 35% of older women and 11-22% of older men, [143-145] and anal incontinence prevalence of 12%, [146] this is well justified for all older adults. As in younger adults, the basic evaluation of incontinence in older adults includes history, physical examination, urinalysis and post-void residual volume determination. [42, 147] In nursing home residents, the urinalysis may be reserved for patients with new or worsened incontinence and the post-void residual limited to women with diabetes or neurological disorders and to men. [148]

1. HISTORY

Incontinence in the older person is often due to an interaction of urinary tract pathology, pelvic floor and sphincter weakness, co-morbidities, and medications in the setting of age-related changes in the lower urinary tract. [149] Treating multiple contributing factors is more likely to result in improvement in

incontinence than treating a single presumed cause. Components pertaining to the assessment of multifactorial causes of incontinence are well described in Chapter 10D, Urinary Incontinence and Bladder Dysfunction in Older Persons, Section V. Asking patients to bring in all of their medications, both prescription and over-the-counter, can often identify anticholinergic agents, alpha agonists and blockers, diuretics, caffeine, sedatives, antipsychotics, antispasmodics, and opiates, all of which can impact bladder function. [149] Enquiries about dietary habits, particularly caffeine intake, may provide an additional therapeutic approach. [150, 151]

The social history is particularly important in older individuals. Information related to financial concerns and insurance status, environmental safety, current social support including transportation, and available social resources can be particularly relevant to evaluation and treatment of incontinence. An experienced nurse or social worker can obtain this history. Assessment in the home by a nurse or occupational therapist can provide valuable information about distance to the bathroom, width of the bathroom door to allow use of walking aids or wheelchairs, height of the toilet, presence of grab bars, night-time lighting on the route to the bathroom, and need for assistive devices.

Sensory impairment is extremely common in the elderly. [152] For patients with hearing impairment, the health care provider should face the patient before speaking, and speak plainly and slightly more slowly if necessary. Speaking loudly tends to distort the sound and decrease speech comprehension, particularly for patients with hearing aids. An inexpensive amplification device with lightweight headphones can be very helpful in any practice evaluating older adults. Persons with hearing impairment may be thought to be demented if the examiner does not make appropriate accommodations during the interview.

Cognitively impaired patients can present a special challenge to obtaining an accurate history. With the patient's permission, a caregiver sitting in during the interview can be invaluable to supplement the history. Also, reducing caregiver burden may be the primary treatment goal in cases of more advanced dementia. Cognitively intact patients should be interviewed alone unless they request to have a relative or caregiver present.

2. PHYSICAL EXAMINATION

In addition to the physical examinations described in

previous sections for men and women, older patients often require a few extra assessments. Orthostatic blood pressure drop is common in the elderly, affecting about 18% in one study, and is associated with dizziness and falls, both of which can impair toileting.¹⁵³ Especially if alpha blockers or anticholinergic medications are anticipated, sitting and standing blood pressures are recommended.

An assessment of volume status can provide another basis for treatment options. Oedema is often mobilized at night when the person is supine contributing to nocturia and night time urge accidents. If the older person has lower extremity oedema, other signs of congestive heart failure should be checked, such as jugular venous distension, increased respiratory rate, inspiratory crackles or S3 gallop. More commonly the older person has venous insufficiency that could be managed with daytime compression hose, midafternoon elevation of the legs for 30 minutes, although clinical trial data is lacking to validate these recommendations. Another common cause of oedema is as a side effect from a medication such as a NSAID or a dihydropyridine calcium channel blocker that could be discontinued or changed to another medication.

Many older persons are surprisingly adept at hiding dementia during a routine interview. A brief mental status assessment such as the Mini-Cog can uncover cognitive impairment. [154] The Mini-Cog combines an un-cued 3-item recall with a clock-drawing test, can be administered in about 3 minutes, requires no special equipment and is relatively uninfluenced by level of education or language variations (see **Figure 2**).

Figure 2 : Mini-Cog Assessment Instrument.[154]

- 1. Instruct patient to remember 3 unrelated words and then to repeat the words e.g. apple, penny, table.
- 2. Instruct the patient to draw the face of a clock, either on a blank sheet of paper, or on a sheet with a circle already drawn on the page. After the patient puts the numbers on the clock face, ask them to draw the hands of the clock at a specific time, e.g. 11:20. (*Correct clock includes all numbers present in correct sequence a position, hands displaying the requested time*).
- 3. Ask the patient to repeat the 3 previously presented words.

Interpretation:

Negative screen for dementia if all 3 items recalled after drawing clock or if 1-2 items recalled and clock correct. Positive screen if no items recalled or if 1-2 items recalled and clock is incorrect. Mobility assessment is an important part of the evaluation of the older person. Restricted mobility can interfere with toileting and impact on continence. Causes of mobility impairment are common and include fear of falling, orthostatic hypotension or other causes of dizziness, physical deconditioning, and painful lower extremity conditions such as osteoarthritis. A simple timed "get-up-and-go test" can be done at the time of vital signs. [155] The patient is asked to get up from a chair, walk 3 meters briskly with usual ambulation aids if any, turn, walk back to the chair, and sit down. If the older person cannot complete the task in 15 seconds, a geriatric assessment and/or physical therapy referral is indicated.

RECOMMENDATIONS

- There are unique barriers to reporting, diagnosis, and treatment in the geriatric population. (Level C)
- 2. Incontinence in the older person is often due to an interaction of urinary tract pathology, pelvic floor and sphincter weakness, co-morbidities, and medications in the setting of age-related changes in the lower urinary tract (Level C)
- 3. Treating multiple contributing factors is more likely to result in improvement in incontinence than treating a single presumed cause. (Level D)

AREAS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH

- Numerous non-urologic contributors to urinary incontinence impact the geriatric population, therefore, research to establish the prevalence of each contributing factor, the impact on the condition of UI, and the effect of treating the contributing factor is recommended.
- Numerous urologic, gynecologic, and conservative measures have been shown to impact therapy in the geriatric population, therefore, research to establish the impact of individual and combined therapies and their uniqe impact on this population is recommended.

V. THE PAEDIATRIC PATIENT

Urinary incontinence in children may be the result of congenital urological and or neurological abnormalities. [156] Incontinence in the post toilet training period may be related to an acquired or learned behaviour. Our aim in this section is to present an initial physical evaluation which should be carried out in all the children who suffer from this disorder.

1. PHYSICAL EXAMINATION

a) General examination

A focused physical examination should be performed in order to demonstrate urinary incontinence, detect any urologic problem, and detect any neurological abnormalities that contribute to urinary incontinence; this must be done in a systematic fashion. [156] Abdominal examination is performed to assess obesity, surgical scars or abdominal or inguinal herniae and skin lesions that are known to be associated with neurological diseases such as neurofibromatosis. Examination should seek to palpate the kidneys, and exclude a suprapubic mass or bladder distension and the ability to provoke bladder emptying, either by gentle bladder massage, or by suprapubic compression.

Examination of the trunk should include the back and the spine, searching any skin lesion that evidence of skeletal deformities, scars from trauma, or from previous surgery, or for the presence of a subcutaneous fatty mass, cutaneous vascular malformation, tuft of hair, skin dimple, hyperpigmented area, and haemangioma or sinus tract on the lower back. Any of these may indicate an occult spinal dysraphism, warranting further neurological evaluation. A low, short gluteal cleft and flattened buttocks may indicate sacral agenesis, and are particularly important to exclude in children born to insulin-dependent diabetic mothers. Palpation of the coccyx or a lateral film of the lower spine may confirm sacral absence.

Whilst the history will provide some insight into the cause of the incontinence, the focused pelvic examination provides objective evidence that may support the working diagnosis or suggest an alternative differential diagnosis. For example, a history of continuous incontinence could be related to a bladder neck problem in a neuropathic child, it could be overflow leakage from a distended bladder, or a fistula.

b) Examination of external genetalia.

The genital examination may be performed with the patient prone, and when appropriate in the lithotomy position. The labia majora and minora, introitus and perineum are examined looking for abnormalities such as: bifid clitoris and adherence of the labiaminora; post-micturition incontinence without nighttime wetting is pathognomonic of this latter condition. When the labia minora are widely separated in the inferior part or when the anus is displaced in the posterior position it may indicate a weakened and denervated perineal body. If the urethra and the vagina point to form a single channel proximally the entire mechanism may be affected, whereas a distal communication to may lead to post-void dribbling as the vagina empties after normal micturition. It is important to bear in mind that urogenital sinus abnormalities usually associated with congenital adrenal hyperplasia and evidence of masculinazation in the female child should be sought.

Another cause of incontinence is the ectopic ureter. The most common site in girls is the posterior wall of the urethra followed by vaginal vestibule, uterus and cervix. In boys careful examination of the penis must be undertaken, including retraction of the foreskin and examination of the urethral opening, to exclude meatal stenosis, hypospadias, epispadias, or duplication of the urethra.

A rectal examination is performed to evaluate faecal impaction, rectal masses, and the external anal sphincter. The latter has been seen as a surrogate for all perineal striated muscles and hence it may be used to predict urethral sphincter function (*vide infra*). The examiner may evaluate motor innervation by asking the child to voluntary contract and relax the anal sphincter against the examiner's finger. Since the abdominal straining may mimic sphincter contraction, it is useful if the observer rests the other hand on the child's abdomen during the assessment.

RECOMMENDATIONS

1. The initial assessment in children should include and consider unique congenital anatomic abnormalities, behavioural and developmental issues, and variations in conservative, pharmacological and surgical interventions. (Grade D)

FUTURE RESEARCH

1. Further research is required to evaluate the cause and effect relationship of voiding dys-function and urinary tract infection in this patient group.

VI. THE NEUROLOGICAL PATIENT

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION

The initial assessment of the neurologic patient is reviewed in Chapter X. The basic neurological examination for the patient with urinary incontinence is presented and the reader is referred to the recommendations of the committee on the Neurogenic patient.

The neurological examination is divided into four parts: mental status, sensory function, motor function, and deep tendon reflexes.

a) Mental Status is evaluated by observing the level of consciousness, orientation, speech pattern, memory, comprehension attention deficit and activity behaviour. A bladder disorder may be associated with impairment of mental status resulting from stroke, brain tumour, degenerative neurological diseases, acute or chronic infection of central nervous system and attention- deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). Toileting problems are common in the ADHDcondition, and recent studies documenting that 20% to 25 % of children with ADHD will have coexisting urinary incontinence. [157-159] The importance of orientation and cognitive function in toileting behaviour for older adults has been discussed (vide supra).

b) Sensory Function Evaluation.

This should test specific dermatomes for position, vibration, pinprick, light touch, and temperature sensation. The most important sensory dermatomes are: T4-T5 (nipples), T10 (umbilicus), L1 (base of penis, upper scrotum), L1-L2 (mid-scrotum, labia-minora), L3 (front of knee), S1 (sole and lateral area of the foot), S1- S3 (perineum and circum-anal skin), and S2-S4 (sacral nerve roots innervate both the external urethral and the anal sphincter). Furthermore, the sensory examination should include testing of the following cutaneous sacral reflexes.

The_ano-cutaneous reflex (ACR) (S2-S5) which is stimulated by light stroking of the mucocutaneous junction of the circum-anal skin can cause a visible contraction of the anal sphincter. Absence of this reflex is suggestive of sacral nerve diseases and among children with myelomeningocoele, those with a negative ACR always have some degree of sphincteric incompetence, but this is not so in the majority of those with a positive reflex. [160, 161] Sphincter tone and voluntary contraction. The presence of voluntary contraction indicates normal pelvic floor innervation and the conus medullaris. If there is an absence or decrease of the anal sphincter tone and voluntary anal contraction there could be indication of sacral or peripheral lesion and absent canal activity. Good anal sphincter tone in the absence of voluntary anal contraction suggests a supra sacral lesion.

Bulbocavernosus reflex (BCR) - a local sacral spinal cord reflex arc reflecting activity in S2-S4. It is elicited by squeezing the glans penis or clitoris, and results in a reflex contraction of the external anal sphincter. Absence of the BCR may indicate sacral nerve damage, and is seen in children with a complete lower motor neuron lesion. [161, 162]

c) Motor Function - is assessed by examination of coordination, facial symmetry, paresis, plegias, tremor, mobility state (cane ,walker, wheelchair) muscle bulk. Important muscles to remember are the tibialis anterior (L 4-L5), and the toe extensor (L4-S1). These muscles may be tested by dorsiflexion, plantar flexion and toe extension.

4. DEEP TENDON REFLEXES reflect the integrity of upper motor neuron (UMN) and lower motor neuron (LMN) function. UMN lesions are usually associated with detrusor overactivity, whereas LMN damage may result in an acontractile bladder. Hyperactive and hypoactive deep tendon reflexes hypoactive deep tendon reflexes are suggestive of UMN and LMN function respectively. The physician usually evaluates the quadriceps (L3-L4) and Achilles' tendon (L5-S2) deep tendon reflexes. Complete spinal cord lesions above the conus medullaris (UMN/ Supra sacral/ Supra-segmental) may have hyperactive deep tendon reflexes, skeletal spasticity, a pathologic toe sign (Babinski), ankle clonus, and absent skin sensation below the level of the lesion. Complete spinal cord lesions at or below the level the conus medullaris (LMN /Sacral/ segmental) may present absent deep tendon reflexes, areflexic bladder, skeletal flaccidity, absent Babinski's sign, absent ankle clonus, and absent skin sensation below the level of the lesion. [161, 162]

Further evaluation such as vaginoscopy, cystoscopy, intravenous pyelography, retrograde pyelography, voiding urethrocystography, and urodynamic tests should be considered on the basis of the findings of the initial evaluations detailed above. [163]

VII. FAECAL INCONTINENCE ASSESSMENT

Basic assessment of faecal incontinence focuses on determining:

- 1. Type of incontinence
- 2. Functional limitations resulting from incontinence
- 3. Cause(s) of incontinence

1. HISTORY

In taking a history, the necessary first step is to determine the nature of the incontinence being experienced by the patient. True faecal incontinence must be differentiated from conditions that cause seepage such as external haemorrhoids, fistulas, low rectal or anal tumours, and poor perineal hygiene. Diagnostic administration of an enema may be useful in this respect; retention of the enema suggests that the patient does not have clinically significant faecal incontinence. This serves to both clarify the patient's history, but also begins to suggest the anatomical deficit causing the incontinence (see below) (**Table 2**).

Table 2. Potential data recorded on a bowel symptom questionnaire Chief complaint

Bowel pattern	Sensation of the urge to defaecate, number of movements per day, consistency: loose, soft, hard, hard pellets, faecal urgency or ability to defer defaecation, evacuation pattern: straining, anal or vaginal digitation		
Continence of flatus			
Presence of passive soiling			
Pain, tenesmus, etc.			
Presence of blood or mucus			
Sensations of incomplete emptying, or prolapse			
Quantification of pad or incontinence pant use			
Fluid intake			
Toileting access			
Past medical/surgic	al/obstetric history, co-morbid conditions		
Medications			

Associated risk factors such as diet, smoking, and body weight

Associated symptoms of bladder control

Skin problems due to local irritation

Quality of life assessment

*Adapted from: Norton & Chelvanayagam. [182]

a) Type of incontinence

- *Flatus incontinence* incontinence of flatus due to inability to differentiate gas from solid or liquid
- *Passive leakage* involuntary soiling of liquid or solid stool without patient awareness
- *Urge incontinence* inability to defer defaecation once the urge is perceived, for long enough to find a toilet

The first two forms are primarily related to internal anal sphincter dysfunction, the latter form due to external anal sphincter dysfunction. (Grade B)¹⁶⁴ Soiling after defaecation is typically related to either a defect in the internal sphincter or poor "snapping shut" of the external sphincter after voiding. (Grade C) [165] It is also important to determine if the incontinence is for solid or only liquid stool; if for liquid stool, the possibility of a colonic cause of diarrhoea needs to be considered. (Grade B) [166]

b) Functional status

After confirming the nature of incontinence, assessment of the it is necessary to determine the impact of the condition on a patient's lifestyle and quality of life. This assessment offers the opportunity to both empathise with the patient and to understand the pertinent emotional and social factors in the manifestation of symptoms. The history should include:

- Need to wear tissues or pads in underwear indication of severity. (Grade B) [167-169]
- Degree of soiling of tissues, pads or underwear. (Grade C) [167-169]
- Duration, frequency and timing of incontinence episodes – indication of severity. (Grade C) [Soffer, 2000 #214;Cooper, 2000 #213

Ability to wear clothing of choice, eat food of choice, participate in work and social activity. (Grade C) [167-140]

Severity of faecal incontinence can be classified as:

- minor if faecal seepage occurs less than once a month,
- moderate if there is incontinence to solids more than once a month or liquids more than once a week, and
- severe if there is loss of control of solids several times a week or liquids on a daily basis.

An alternative classification grades continence as follows:

Grade 1: Complete

Grade 2: Incontinence of flatus

Grade 3: Incontinence of flatus and liquid stools

Grade4: Incontinence of flatus, liquid stools, and solid stools.

c) Aetiology

A careful, thorough history and full physical examination are essential and will identify the majority of causes of faecal incontinence. The history should include:

- Dietary history in particular excess ingestion of sorbitol and caffeine. (Grade C) [171]
- Medical history particularly anti-anginals, antihypertensives which may reduce sphincter tone, and ferrous sulphate or antacids which may provoke diarrhoea. (Grade C) [168]
- Presence of benign anal disease haemorrhoids, fistula, anal warts. (Grade B) [172]
- History of chronic straining suggestive of rectal mucosal prolapse, an important cause of internal anal sphincter and dysfunction. (Grade B) [173]
- Obstetric history particularly with regard to: (Grade B) [174, 175]
 - number of vaginal deliveries
 - need for forceps or Ventouse
 - birth weights
 - duration of second stage(s)
 - episiotomy
- Perianal surgery history particularly: (Grade B) [176]
- Anal fissure surgery (sphincterotomy or anal stretch)
- Fistula surgery
- Low colonic resection surgery
- History of pelvic radiation risk of radiation proctitis (causing heightened rectal contractions) and internal anal sphincter radiation damage (Grade B) [177]

2. EXAMINATION

Examination is focussed towards the detection of evidence of incontinence and identifying the cause of incontinence.

a) Evidence of incontinence

Physical examination should include inspection of underclothing for soiling and staining by stool, pus, or mucus. Perianal skin should be examined for irritation and excoriation due to over-zealous hygiene. Perianal inspection should include attempts to identify: (Grade B) [169, 178, 179]

- Perianal excoriation or erythema suggestive of chronic passive soiling
- A patulous anus or one which gapes on gentle traction of the anal verge
- A "keyhole" deformity of the anal canal suggesting a persisting sphincter defect

b) Cause of incontinence

Inspection may reveal scars from previous episiotomies or obstetric tears. Abnormalities at the anal verge from previous surgery or a gaping anus suggestive of marked loss of function may be present. Perianal inspection should identify: (Grade C) [169, 178, 179]

- Scars from previous surgery
- Perianal disease prolapsing haemorrhoids, fistula, anal warts
- Absence of perineal body suggestive of obstetric trauma; at its worst this may manifest as a cloacal deformity
- Inspection for sphincter asymmetry whilst patient contracts sphincter suggestive of regional sphincter defect
- Function of the puborectalis muscle (palpable at the anorectal junction) is assessed by asking the patient to squeeze the sphincter at which time the puborectalis should push the examiner's finger anteriorly.

Digital examination should identify: (Grade C) [164, 178, 179]

- Rectal content if faecal impaction is present this could explain incontinence
- Resting tone indicative of internal anal sphincter function
- Voluntary and involuntary squeeze pressure indicative of external anal sphincter function and potential function, respectively. The latter is elicited most commonly by asking the patient to cough while assessing sphincter tone – a cough causes a near-maximal eternal sphincter contraction (ana-

logous to the guarding reflex in the bladder)

- Regional sphincter defects detected as asymmetry
- A thickened sphincter suggestive of chronic straining and occult rectal mucosal prolapse)

If suggested by earlier findings (history of straining, thickened sphincter), the patient should be asked to sit on a commode and attempt voiding – the perineum should then be inspected for evidence of a rectal mucosal or full thickness prolapse (Grade C) [173]

Proctoscopy or rectosigmoidoscopy with a rigid instrument is a bedside test of value in excluding potentially treatable causes of faecal incontinence:

- Anal tumours or polyps
- Low rectal cancers or adenoma (Grade B) [180]

Solitary rectal ulcer syndrome – a functional disorder of evacuation, in which repeated straining at stool and rectal self-digitation results in an ulcerated area of the anterior rectal wall (Grade C) [181]

Physiological and complimentary radiological tests are used to confirm clinical suspicions and provide objective data on the function of the anorectum. Pelvic floor dysfunction is a complex problem and multiple tests may be needed (**Table 3**).

3. FUTURE RESEARCH

- Development and validation of a digital (finger) instrument to assess anal sphincter function (analogous to the instrument in existence for urological assessment of pelvic floor musculature).
- Understanding the psychological and social factors around the time of presentation to specialist / GP with faecal incontinence; there is often a long delay between symptom onset and presentation, which is likely to reflect environmental rather than physical factors.
- Combined urinary and faecal incontinence physical and environmental differences with those patients presenting with isolated urinary or faecal incontinence.

Table 3. Tests of anorectal function for the patient with faecal incontinence

A. Initial Evaluation

1. History of symptoms to include psychosocial history

2. Examination to include visual and digital exam (including while straining on the toilet)

B. Prior to Surgical 1. Anorectal manometry to include Intervention compliance (P/V relationship)

- 2. Ultrasound of the anal canal
- 3. Visualise the colon (proctosigmoidoscopy, colonoscopy)
- 4. Abdominal X-ray
- C. Optional
- 1. Pudendal nerve terminal motor latency
- 2. Electromyography
- D. Research
- 1. Barostat
- 2. MRI
- 3. Vector manometry

E. Levels of Evidence for:

Anorectal Manometry	2 - for accuracy;	3 - for outcomes
Ultrasound	2 - for accuracy;	3 - for outcomes
	PNTML	3

VIII. OVERALL RECOMMENDATIONS

• URINARY INCONTINENCE

- 1. Whilst suggestive of LUTD, LUTS cannot be used to make a definitive diagnosis; they may also indicate pathologies other than LUTD. Grade D
- 2. Signs suggestive of LUTD are observed by the physician including simple means to verify symptoms and quantify them. Grade D
- 3. Urinary or faecal incontinence should be further described by specifying relevant factors such as type, frequency, severity, precipitating factors, social impact, effect on hygiene and quality of life, the measures used to contain the leakage and whether or not the individual seeks or desires help. Grade D

- 4. Urinary retention may be a cause of LUTS associated with decreased urinary storage, and the decision to perform a PVR in sub-groups of patients should be based on pathophysiology and in individuals is based on symptoms. Grade D
- 5. A PVR should be performed in patients where decreased bladder emptying is suspected, especially if treatments that decrease bladder contractility or increase outlet resistance are being considered. Grade D
- 6. It is considered standard to perform a urinalysis either by using a dipstick test or examining the spun sediment. Grade D
- 7. If a dipstick test is used, it is recommended that a "multiproperty" strip that includes fields for haematuria, glucose, leukocyte esterase and nitrite tests be chosen. Grade D
- 8. Additional tests available on urine dipstick strips, such a protein, bilirubin, ketones and pH, may be helpful in the broader medical management of patients. However, they are not essential in the context of evaluation of the patient with urinary incontinence or lower urinary tract symptoms. Grade D
- 9. Although the value of individual urinary symptoms and symptom complexes in predicting the underlying abnormality of lower urinary tract function is not high, a significant proportion of women with stress incontinence can be correctly diagnosed from basic evaluation only. Grade C
- 10. The frequency/volume chart or urinary diary is the most effective additional test for use alongside basic evaluation in primary or secondary care. Grade C
- 11. In assessing patients with urinary or faecal incontinence, cognisance should be taken of all aspects of pelvic floor dysfunction, i.e. urinary, bowel, prolapse, and sexual function. Grade D
- 12. In describing patients with pelvic organ prolapse, one of the several systems available for classification and quantification of prolapse should be employed. Grade D
- 13. Male patients differ from female patients in the presentation of LUTS. The incidence of OAB wet is lower until the 7th decade. Grade C
- Stress urinary incontinence is primarily associated with surgery of the prostate in male patients. Grade B

15. Disorders of bladder emptying from benign prostatic enlargement should be considered before treating male patients for OAB symptoms. Grade C

• FECAL INCONTINENCE

16. Basic assessment of fecal incontinence focuses on determining the type, the functional limitations and the causes. Grade C.

REFERENCES

- Abrams P, Cardozo L, Fall M, Griffiths D, Rosier P, Ulmsten U, et al. Standardisation of terminology of lower urinary tract function: report from the Standardisation Sub-committee of the International Continence Society. Neurourology and Urodynamics 2002;21:167-178.
- Weber AM, Abrams P, Brubaker L, Cundiff G, Davis G, Dmochowski RR, et al. The standardization of terminology for researchers in female pelvic floor disorders. International Urogynecology Journal 2001;12(3):178-186.
- Hilton P. Urinary incontinence during sexual intercourse: A common, but rarely volunteered, symptom. Brit J Obstet Gynaecol 1988;95(4):377-381.
- Burgio KL, Locher JL, Goode PS, Hardin JM, McDowell BJ, Dombrowski M, et al. Behavioral vs drug treatment for urge urinary incontinence in older women: A randomized controlled trial. J Am Med Assoc 1998;280(23):1995-2000.
- Gordon D, Groutz A. Evaluation of female lower urinary tract symptoms:overview and update. Curr Op Obstet Gynaecol 2001;13(5):521-527.
- 6. Abrams P. Urodynamics. London: Springer-Verlag; 1997.
- Addla S, Adeyouju A, Neilson D. Assessment of reliability of 1day, 3-day and 7-day frequency volume charts. European Urology supplements 2004(2):30.
- Borrie MJ, Campbell K, Arcese ZA, Bray J, Hart P, Labate T, et al. Urinary retention in patients in a geriatric rehabilitation unit: prevalence, risk factors, and validity of bladder scan evaluation. Rehabil Nurs 2001;26(5):187-191.
- Ding YY, Sahadevan S, Pang WS, Choo PW. Clinical utility of a portable ultrasound scanner in the measurement of residual urine volume. Singapore Medical Journal 1996;37(4):365-8.
- Fuse H, Yokoyama T, Muraishi Y, Katayama T. Measurement of residual urine volume using a portable ultrasound instrument. Int Urol Nephrol 1996;28(5):633-637.
- Goode PS, Locher JL, Bryant RL, Roth DL, Burgio KL. Measurement of postvoid residual urine with portable transabdominal bladder ultrasound scanner and urethral catheterization. Int Urogynecol J & Pelvic Floor Dysfunct 2000;11(5):296-300.
- Marks LS, Dorey FJ, Macairan ML, Park C, deKernion JB. Three-dimensional ultrasound device for rapid determination of bladder volume. Urol 1997;50(3):341-348.
- Cooperberg MR, Chambers SK, Rutherford TJ, Foster HE, Jr. Cystic pelvic pathology presenting as falsely elevated post-void residual urine measured by portable ultrasound bladder scanning: report of 3 cases and review of the literature. Urol 2000;55(4):590.
- Dunn IB, Palmer M. Erroneous diagnosis of chronic urinary retention in three women with pelvic cysts. Scand J Urol Nephrol 2000;34(6):381-382.

- 15. Hall AF, Theofrastous JP, Cundiff GW, Harris RL, Hamilton LF, Swift SE, et al. Interobserver and intraobserver reliability of the proposed International Continence Society, Society of Gynecologic Surgeons, and American Urogynecologic Society pelvic organ prolapse classification system. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology 1996;175(6):1467-1470.
- Farrell SA, Epp A, Flood C, Lajoie F, MacMillan B, Mainprize T, et al. The evaluation of stress incontinence prior to primary surgery. J Obstet Gynecol Can 2003;25(4):313-24.
- Gerber GS, Brendler CB. Evaluation of the urologic patient: history, physical examination, and urinalysis. In: Walsh PC, editor. Campbell's Urology. 8 ed. Philadelphia: Saunders; 2002. p. 83-110.
- Khadra MH, Pickard RS, Charlton M, Powell PH, Neal DE. A prospective analysis of 1,930 patients with hematuria to evaluate current diagnostic practice. J Urol 2000;163(2):524-7.
- Al-Daghistani HI, Abdel-Dayem M. Diagnostic value of various urine tests in the Jordanian population with urinary tract infection. Clin Chem Lab Med 2002;40(10):1048-51.
- Semeniuk H, Church D. Evaluation of the leukocyte esterase and nitrite urine dipstick screening tests for detection of bacteriuria in women with suspected uncomplicated urinary tract infections. Journal of Clinical MIcrobiol 1999;37(9):3051-3052.
- 21. European Urinalysis Guidelines. Summary. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 2000;60:1-96.
- 22. Ouslander JG. Geriatric urinary incontinence. Dis Mon 1992;38(2):65-149.
- 23. Ouslander JG, Schnelle JF. Incontinence in the nursing home. Ann Int Med 1995;122(6):438-449.
- Young SB, Pingeton DM. A practical approach to perimenopausal and postmenopausal urinary incontinence. Obstet Gynecol Clin N Am 1994;21(2):357-379.
- McIntosh LJ, Richardson DA. 30-minute evaluation of incontinence in the older woman. Geriatrics 1994;49(2):35-8, 43-4.
- Belmin J, Hervias Y, Avellano E, Oudart O, Durand I. Reliability of sampling urine from disposable diapers in elderly incontinent women. J Am Geratr Soc 1993;41(11):1182-1186.
- Sandvik H, Hunskaar S. General practitioners' management of female urinary incontinence. Medical records do not reflect patients' recall. Scand J Prim Health Care 1995;13(3):168-174.
- 28. Kennedy KL, Steidle CP, Letizia TM. Urinary incontinence: the basics. Ostomy Wound Manage 1995;41(7):16-22.
- DuBeau CE, Resnick NM. Evaluation of the causes and severity of geriatric incontinence. A critical appraisal. Urol Clin North Am 1991;18(2):243-256.
- Ouslander JG, Schapira M, Schnelle JF, Fingold S. Pyuria among chronically incontinent but otherwise asymptomatic nursing home residents. J Am Geratr Soc 1996;44(4):420-423.
- Norton PA, MacDonald LD, Sedgwick PM, Stanton SL. Distress and delay associated with urinary incontinence, frequency, and urgency in women. Brit Med J 1988;297:1187-1189.
- Weidner AC, Myers ER, Visco AG, Cundiff GW, Bump RC. Which women with stress incontinence require urodynamic evaluation? American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology 2001;184(2):20-27.
- 33. Donovan J, Badia X, Corcos J, Gotoh M, Kelleher C, Naughton M, et al. Symptom and quality of life assessment. In: Abrams P, Cardozo L, Khoury S, Wein A, editors. Incontinence; 2nd WHO International Consultation on Incontinence. Plymouth: Health Publications Ltd; 2002. p. 267-316.
- Harvey MA, Versi E. Predictive value of clinical evaluation of stress urinary incontinence: A summary of the published literature. International Urogynecology Journal 2001;12(1):31-37.
- 35. Horbach NS. Problems in the clinical diagnosis of stress inconti-

nence. Journal of Reproductive Medicine for the Obstetrician & Gynecologist 1990;35(8):751-757.

- 36. Summitt RL, Stovall TG, Bent AE, Ostergard DR. Urinary incontinence: Correlation of history and brief office evaluation with multichannel urodynamic testing. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology 1992;166(6 1):1835-1844.
- Young SB, Pingeton DM. Office assessment of female urinary incontinence. Clin Obstet Gynecol 1999;42(2):249-266.
- Digesu G, Khullar V, Cardozo L, Salvatore S. Overactive bladder symptoms: do we need urodynamics? Neurourol Urodyn 2003;22:105-108.
- Bump RC, Norton PA, Zinner NR, Yalcin I. Mixed urinary incontinence symptoms: urodynamic findings, incontinence severity, and treatment response. Obstetrics & Gynecology 2003; 102(1):76-83.
- Martin J, Williams K, Abrams K, Assassa R, Turner D, Sutton A, et al. Systematic review and evaluation of methods of assessing urinary incontinence. In: International Continence Society (UK); 2004; Bournemouth; 2004. p. 31 (Restricted - '*in confidence*', whilst publication by HTA awaited).
- Agency for Health Care Policy and Research. Clinical practice guideline: urinary incontinence in adults. AHCPR Pub. No. 92-0682. Rockville, MD: Dept. of Health and Human Services (US), Agency for Health Care Policy and Research; 1992.
- 42. Agency for Health Care Policy and Research. Clinical practice guideline: urinary incontinence in adults. AHCPR Pub. No. 96-0682. Rockville, MD: Dept. of Health and Human Services (US), Agency for Health Care Policy and Research; 1996.
- 43. Weber AM, Taylor RJ, Wei JT, Lemack G, Piedmonte MR, Walters MD. The cost-effectiveness of preoperative testing (basic office assessment vs. urodynamics) for stress urinary incontinence in women. Brit J Urol Int 2002;89(4):356-363.
- Stanton SL, Ozsoy C, Hilton P. Voiding difficulties in the female: prevalence, clinical and urodynamic review. Obstet Gynecol 1983;61(2):144-147.
- Laor D, Hilton P. Voiding symptoms in the female: the correlation with urodynamic voiding characteristics. Neurourol Urodyn 1989;8(4):308-310 (abstract).
- Jackson S, Weber A, Hull T, Mitchinson A, Walters M. Fecal incontinence in women with urinary incontinence and pelvic organ prolapse. Obstet Gynecol 1997;89:423-427.
- Kjølhede P, Noren B, Ryden G. Prediction of genital prolapse after Burch colposuspension. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 1996;76:849-854.
- Seim A, Eriksen B, Hunskaar S. A study of female urinary incontinence in general practice: demography, medical history, and clinical finding. Scand J Urol Nephrol 1996;30:465-471.
- Ward K, Hilton P. Prospective multicentre randomised trial of tension-free vaginal tape and colposuspension as primary treatment for stress incontinence. Brit Med J 2002;325(7355):67-70.
- Hannestad YS, Rortveit G, Daltveit AK, Hunskaar S. Are smoking and other lifestyle factors associated with female urinary incontinence? The Norwegian EPINCONT Study. Brit J Obstet Gynaecol 2003;110(3):247-254.
- Norton PA. Pelvic floor disorders: the role of fascia and ligaments. Clin Obstet Gynecol 1993;36(4):926-38.
- Hilton P, Stanton SL. Algorithmic method for assessing urinary incontinence in elderly women. Brit Med J 1981;282(6268):940-942.
- Howard D, Miller JM, Delancey JO, Ashton-Miller JA. Differential effects of cough, valsalva, and continence status on vesical neck movement. Obstet Gynecol 2000;95(4):535-540.
- Hilton P. Urethral pressure measurement on stress: an analysis of profiles obtained on coughing and straining. Neurourology & Urodynamics. Neurourol Urodyn 1983;2:55-62.

- Hilton P, Stanton SL. Urethral pressure measurement by microtransducer: The results in symptom-free women and in those with genuine stress incontinence. Brit J Obstet Gynaecol 1983;90(10):919-933.
- Bonney V. On diurnal incontinence of urine in women. J Obstet Gynaecol Brit Emp 1923;30:358-365.
- Crystle CD, Charme LS, Copeland WE. Q-tip test in stress urinary incontinence. Obstetrics & Gynecology 1971;38(2):313-315.
- Karram MM, Bhatia NN. The Q-tip test: Standardization of the technique and its interpretation in women with urinary incontinence. Obstetrics & Gynecology 1988;71(6 I):807-811.
- Fantl JA, Hurt WG, Bump RC, Dunn L, Choi S. Urethral axis and sphincteric function. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology 1986;155(3):554-558.
- Walters MD, Diaz K. Q-tip test: a study of continent and incontinent women. Obstetrics & Gynecology 1987;70(2):208-211.
- Cogan SL, Weber AM, Hammel JP. Is urethral mobility really being assessed by the pelvic organ prolapse quantification (POP-Q) system? Obstetrics & Gynecology 2002;99(3):473-476.
- Blakeman PJ, Hilton P, Bulmer JN. Oestrogen and progesterone receptor expression in the female lower urinary tract, with reference to oestrogen status. Brit J Urol Int 2000;86(1):32-38.
- Blakeman PJ, Hilton P, Bulmer JN. Cellular proliferation in the female lower urinary tract with reference to oestrogen status. Brit J Obstet Gynaecol 2001;108(8):813-816.
- Hextall A, Bidmead J, Cardozo L, Hooper R. The impact of the menstrual cycle on urinary symptoms and the results of urodynamic investigation. Brit J Obstet Gynaecol 2001;108(11):1193-1196.
- 65. Fantl JA, Cardozo L, McClish DK. Estrogen therapy in the management of urinary incontinence in postmenopausal women: a metaanalysis. First report of the Hormones and Urogenital Therapy Committee. Obstetrics & Gynecology 1994;83(1):12-18.
- 66. Molander U, Milsom I, Ekelund P, Mellstrom D, Eriksson O. Effect of oral oestriol on vaginal flora and cytology and urogenital symptoms in the post-menopause. Maturitas 1990;12(2):113-120.
- 67. Fortunato P, Schettini M, Gallucci M. Diverticula of the female urethra. British Journal of Urology 1997;80(4):628-632.
- Porges R. A practical system of diagnosis and classification of pelvic relaxations. Surgery, Gynecology & Obstetrics 1963;117:761-773.
- Baden WF, Walker TA. Physical diagnosis in the evaluation of vaginal relaxation. Clin Obstet Gynecol 1972;15(4):1055-1069.
- Bump RC, Mattiasson A, Bo K, Brubaker LP, DeLancey JO, Klarskov P, et al. The standardization of terminology of female pelvic organ prolapse and pelvic floor dysfunction. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology 1996;175(1):10-17.
- Swift S. Current opinion on the classification and definition of genital tract prolapse. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol 2002; 14(5):503-7.
- Shull BL. Clinical evaluation of women with pelvic support defects. Clin Obstet Gynecol 1993;36(4):939-951.
- Richardson AC, Lyon JB, Williams NL. A new look at pelvic relaxation. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology 1976;126(5):568-573.
- Athanasiou S, Hill S, Gleeson C, Anders K, Cardozo L. Validation of the ICS proposed pelvic organ prolapse descriptive system (abstract). Neurourol Urodynamics 1995;14:414-415.
- Schussler B, Peschers U. Standardisation of terminology of female genital prolapse according to the new ICS criteria: interexaminer reproducibility (abstract). Neurourol Urodyn 1995;14:437-438.

- Montella J, Cater J. Comparison of measurements obtained in supine and sitting position in the evaluation of pelvic organ prolapse. International Urogynecology Journal 1995;6:304.
- Kobak W, Rosenberg K, Walters M. Inter-observer variation in the assessment of pelvic organ prolapse. International Urogynecology Journal 1996;7:121-124.
- Barber MD, Lambers A, Visco AG, Bump RC. Effect of patient position on clinical evaluation of pelvic organ prolapse. Obstetrics & Gynecology 2000;96(1):18-22.
- 79. Swift SE, Tate SB, Nicholas J. Correlation of symptoms with degree of pelvic organ support in a general population of women: what is pelvic organ prolapse? American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology 2003;189(2):372-377.
- Samuelsson E, Arne Victor F, Tibblin G, Svordsudd K. Signs of genital prolapse in a Swedish population of women 20 to 59 years of age and possible related factors. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1999;180:299-305.
- Wiskind AK, Creighton SM, Stanton SL. The incidence of genital prolapse after the Burch colposuspension. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology 1992;167(2):399-405.
- Alcalay M, Monga A, Stanton SL. Burch colposuspension: A 10-20 year follow up. Brit J Obstet Gynaecol 1995;102(9):740-745.
- Shull BL, Baden WF. A six-year experience with paravaginal defect repair for stress urinary incontinence. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology 1989;160(6):1432-1440.
- Kinn AC, Larsson B. Pad test with fixed bladder volume in urinary stress incontinence. Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica 1987;66(4):369-371.
- Fantl JA, Harkins SW, Wyman JF, Choi SC, Taylor JR. Fluid loss quantitation test in women with urinary incontinence: a testretest analysis. Obstetrics & Gynecology 1987;70(5):739-743.
- Sutherst J, Brown M, Shawer M. Assessing the severity of urinary incontinence in women by weighing perineal pads. Lancet 1981;1(8230):1128-30.
- Sutherst JR, Brown MC, Richmond D. Analysis of the pattern of urine loss in women with incontinence as measured by weighing perineal pads. British Journal of Urology 1986;58(3):273-278.
- Lose G, Rosenkilde P, Gammelgaard J, Schroeder T. Pad-weighing test performed with standardized bladder volume. Urol 1988;32(1):78-80.
- Kromann-Andersen B, Jakobsen H, Andersen JT. Pad-weighing tests: A literature survey on test accuracy and reproducibility. Neurourol Urodyn 1989;8(3):237-242.
- Klarskov P, Hald T. Reproducibility and reliability of urinary incontinence assessment with a 60 min test. Scand J Urol Nephrol 1984;18(4):293-8.
- Miller JM, Ashton-Miller JA, Delancey JO. Quantification of cough-related urine loss using the paper towel test. Obstetrics & Gynecology 1998;91(5 Pt 1):705-709.
- Victor A, Larsson G, Asbrink AS. A simple patient-administered test for objective quantitation of the symptom of urinary incontinence. Scand J Urol Nephrol 1987;21(4):277-9.
- Jorgensen L, Lose G, Thunedborg P. Diagnosis of mild stress incontinence in females: 24-hour pad weighing test versus the onw-hour test. Neurourol Urodyn 1987;6:165-166.
- Raghavaiah N. Double-dye test to diagnose various types of vaginal fistulas. J Urol 1974;112:811-812.
- DeLancey JO, Starr RA. Histology of the connection between the vagina and levator ani muscles. Implications for urinary tract function. Journal of Reproductive Medicine 1990;35(8):765-771.
- Gosling J. The structure of the bladder and urethra in relation to function. Urol Clin North Am 1979;6(1):31-38.
- 97. Bump RC, Hurt WG, Fantl JA, Wyman JF. Assessment of Kegel

pelvic muscle exercise performance after brief verbal instruction. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology 1991;165(2):322-327.

- DiNubile NA. Strength training. Clin Sports Med 1991;10(1):33-62.
- Edwards RH. Physiological analysis of skeletal muscle weakness and fatigue. Clin Sci Mol Med 1978;54(5):463-470.
- Laycock J. Assessment and treatment of pelvic floor dysfunction [PhD]: University of Bradford; 1992.
- Brink CA, Sampselle CM, Wells TJ, Diokno AC, Gillis GL. A digital test for pelvic muscle strength in older women with urinary incontinence. Nurs Res 1989;38(4):196-199.
- 102. Laycock J, Sherlock R. Perineometers do we need a "Gold Standard"? In: International Continence Society; 1995; Sydney, Australia; 1995. p. 144-145.
- Schüssler B, Hesse U. Q-Tip Testing. In: Schüssler B, Laycock J, Norton P, Stanton S, editors. Pelvic Floor Re-education: Principles and Practice. London: Springer-Verlag; 1994. p. 49-50.
- 104. Miller J, Ashton-Miller J, Carchidi L, DeLancey J. Does a three month pelvic muscle exercise intervention improve the effectiveness of the knack in reducing cough-induced urine loss in a standing stress test? In: American Urogynecologic Society; 1997; Tuscon, Ariz; 1997.
- 105. Perucchini D, DeLancey J, Miller J, Carchidi L, Krajewski K, Ashton-Miller J. A levator ani precontraction significantly reduces bladder neck descent during coughing in women with SUI. In: American Urogynecologic Society; 1997; Tuscon, Ariz; 1997.
- 106. McLennan MT, Bent AE. Supine empty stress test as a predictor of low valsalva leak point pressure. Neurourol Urodyn 1998;17(2):121-127.
- 107. Welch G, Weinger K, Barry M. Quality-of-life im-pact of lower urinary tract symptom severity: results from the Health Professionals Follow up Study. Urol 2002;59:245-250.
- 108. Milsom I, Abrams P, Cardozo L, Roberts R, Thuroff J, Wein A. How widespread are the symptoms of an overactive bladder and how are they managed? A population-based prevalence study. Brit J Urol Int 2001;87:760-766.
- 109. Stewart W, van Rooyen J, Cundiff G, Abrams P, Herzig A, Corey R, et al. Prevalence and burden of overactive bladder in the United States. World Journal of Urology 2003;20:327-336.
- Knutson T, Edlund C, Fall M, Dahlstrand C. BPH with coexisting overactive bladder-An everday urological dilemma. Neurourol Urodyn 2001;20:237-247.
- 111. Kaplan S, Te A, Jacobs B. Urodynamic evidenceof vesical neck obstruction in men with misdiagnosed chronic nonbacterial prostatitis and the therapeutic role of endoscopic incision of the bladder neck. J Urol 1994;152:2063-2065.
- 112. Yalla S, Gabilondo F, Blunt K, Fam B, Castello A, Kaufman J. Functional striated sphincter component at the bladder neck: clinical implications. J Urol 1977;118(3):408-411.
- 113. Emberton M, Neal DE, Black N, Fordham M, Harrison M, McBrien MP, et al. The effect of prostatectomy on symptom severity and quality of life. British Journal of Urology 1996;77(2):233-247.
- Donnellan SM, Duncan HJ, MacGregor RJ, Russell JM. Prospective assessment of incontinence after radical retropubic prostatectomy: objective and subjective analysis. Urol 1997;49(2):225-230.
- Carlson KV, Nitti VW. Prevention and management of incontinence following radical prostatectomy. Urol Clin North Am 2001;28(3):595-612.
- 116. Lepor H, Kaci L. The impact of open radical retropubic prostatectomy on continence and lower urinary tract symptoms: a

prospective assessment using validated self-administered outcome instruments. J Urol 2004;171(3):1216-1219.

- 117. Masters JG, Rice ML. Improvement in urinary symptoms after radical prostatectomy: a prospective evaluation of flow rates and symptom scores. Brit J Urol Int 2003;91(9):795-797.
- Fowler FJ, Jr., Barry MJ, Lu-Yao G, Wasson J, Roman A, Wennberg J. Effect of radical prostatectomy for prostate cancer on patient quality of life: results from a Medicare survey. Urol 1995;45(6):1007-1013.
- Ficazzola MA, Nitti VW. The etiology of post-radical prostatectomy incontinence and correlation of symptoms with urodynamic findings. J Urol 1998;160(4):1317-1320.
- Groutz A, Blaivas JG, Chaikin DC, Weiss JP, Verhaaren M. The pathophysiology of post-radical prostatectomy incontinence: a clinical and video urodynamic study. J Urol 2000;163(6):1767-1770.
- 121. Giannantoni A, Mearini E, Di Stasi SM, Mearini L, Bini V, Pizzirusso G, et al. Assessment of bladder and urethral sphincter function before and after radical retropubic prostatectomy. J Urol 2004;171(4):1563-1566.
- 122. Jung SY, Fraser MO, Ozawa H, Yokoyama O, Yoshiyama M, De Groat WC, et al. Urethral afferent nerve activity affects the micturition reflex; implication for the relationship between stress incontinence and detrusor instability. J Urol 1999;162(1):204-212.
- 123. Hu JC, Gold KF, Pashos CL, Mehta SS, Litwin MS. Temporal trends in radical prostatectomy complications from 1991 to 1998. J Urol 2003;169(4):1443-1448.
- 124. Stanford JL, Feng Z, Hamilton AS, Gilliland FD, Stephenson RA, Eley JW, et al. Urinary and sexual function after radical prostatectomy for clinically localized prostate cancer: the Prostate Cancer Outcomes Study. J Am Med Assoc 2000;283(3):354-360.
- 125. van Venrooij GE, Eckhardt MD, Gisolf KW, Boon TA. Data from frequency-volume charts versus filling cystometric estimated capacities and prevalence of instability in men with lower urinary tract symptoms suggestive of benign prostatic hyperplasia. Neurourol Urodyn 2002;21(2):106-111.
- 126. Eckhardt MD, van Venrooij GE, van Melick HH, Boon TA. Prevalence and bothersomeness of lower urinary tract symptoms in benign prostatic hyperplasia and their impact on well-being. J Urol 2001;166(2):563-568.
- Hammerer P, Huland H. Urodynamic evaluation of changes in urinary control after radical retropubic prostatectomy. J Urol 1997;157(1):233-236.
- Winters JC, Appell RA, Rackley RR. Urodynamic findings in postprostatectomy incontinence. Neurourol Urodyn 1998;17(5):493-498.
- 129. Chao R, Mayo ME. Incontinence after radical prostatectomy: detrusor or sphincter causes. J Urol 1995;154(1):16-18.
- Roehrborn C, Girman C, Rhodes T, Hanson K, Collins G, Sech S, et al. Correlation between prostate size extimated by digital rectal examination and measured by transrectal ultrasound. Urol 1997;49:548-557.
- 131. Roehrborn C, Sech S, Montoya J, Rhodes T, Girman C. Interexamner reliability and validity of a three dimensional model to asses prostate volume by digital examination. Urol 2001;57:1087-1092.
- 132. Tong YC, Lin YM, Yang WH, Tzai TS, Lin JS. Correlation of transrectal ultrasonographic findings of the prostate with the occurrence of detrusor instability in patients with benign prostatic hyperplasia. Urol Int 1995;55(3):154-157.
- 133. Catalona WJ, Richie JP, Ahmann FR, Hudson MA, Scardino PT, Flanigan RC, et al. Comparison of digital rectal examination and serum prostate specific antigen in the early detection of

prostate cancer: results of a multicenter clinical trial of 6,630 men. J Urol 1994;151(5):1283-1290.

- 134. Carvalhal GF, Smith DS, Mager DE, Ramos C, Catalona WJ. Digital rectal examination for detecting prostate cancer at prostate specific antigen levels of 4 ng./ml. or less. J Urol 1999;161(3):835-839.
- 135. Polascik TJ, Oesterling JE, Partin AW. Prostate specific antigen: a decade of discovery—what we have learned and where we are going. J Urol 1999;162(2):293-306.
- 136. Mikolajczyk SD, Marks LS, Partin AW, Rittenhouse HG. Free prostate-specific antigen in serum is becoming more complex. Urol 2002;59(6):797-802.
- 137. Vesely S, Knutson T, Fall M, Damber JE, Dahlstrand C. Clinical diagnosis of bladder outlet obstruction in men with lower urinary tract symptoms: reliability of commonly measured parameters and the role of idiopathic detrusor overactivity. Neurourol Urodyn 2003;22(4):301-305.
- 138. Jacobsen SJ, Girman CJ, Guess HA, Oesterling JE, Lieber MM. New diagnostic and treatment guidelines for benign prostatic hyperplasia. Potential impact in the United States. Arch Intern Med 1995;155(5):477-481.
- 139. Barry MJ, Fowler FJ, Jr., Bin L, Pitts JC, 3rd, Harris CJ, Mulley AG, Jr. The natural history of patients with benign prostatic hyperplasia as diagnosed by North American urologists. J Urol 1997;157(1):10-14.
- 140. Roehrborn CG, Boyle P, Bergner D, Gray T, Gittelman M, Shown T, et al. Serum prostate-specific antigen and prostate volume predict long-term changes in symptoms and flow rate: results of a four-year, randomized trial comparing finasteride versus placebo. PLESS Study Group. Urol 1999;54(4):662-669.
- 141. Prosser S, Dobbs F. Case-finding incontinence in the over-75s. British Journal of General Practice 1997;47(421):498-500.
- 142. Burgio KL, Ives DG, Locher JL, Arena VC, Kuller LH. Treatment seeking for urinary incontinence in older adults. J Am Geratr Soc 1994;42(2):208-212.
- Chiarelli P, Brown W, McElduff P. Leaking urine: Prevalence and associated factors in Australian women. Neurourol Urodyn 1999;18(6):567-577.
- 144. Thom D. Variation in estimates of urinary incontinence prevalence in the community: effects of differences in definition, population characteristics, and study type. J Am Geratr Soc 1998;46(4):473-480.
- 145. Yarnell JW, St Leger AS. The prevalence, severity and factors associated with urinary incontinence in a random sample of the elderly. Age Ageing 1979;8(2):81-85.
- 146. Thomas TM, Egan M, Walgrove A, Meade TW. The prevalence of faecal and double incontinence. Community Med 1984;6(3):216-20.
- 147. National Institutes of Health. Consensus Development Conference on Urinary Incontinence in Adults. Bethesda, Maryland, October 3-5, 1988. J Am Geratr Soc 1990;38(3):263-386.
- 148. American Medical Directors Association. AMDA Clinical Practice Guideline: Urinary Incontinence. Columbia, Maryland: American Medical Directors Association; 1996.
- 149. Resnick NM. Urinary incontinence. Lancet 1995;346(8967):94-99.
- 150. Arya LA, Myers DL, Jackson ND. Dietary caffeine intake and the risk for detrusor instability: a case-control study. Obstetrics & Gynecology 2000;96(1):85-89.
- Bryant CM, Dowell CJ, Fairbrother G. Caffeine reduction education to improve urinary symptoms. Br J Nurs 2002;11(8):560-5.
- 152. Sindhusake D, Mitchell P, Smith W, Golding M, Newall P, Hartley D, et al. Validation of self-reported hearing loss. The Blue

Mountains Hearing Study. Int J Epidemiol 2001;30(6):1371-1378.

- 153. Rutan GH, Hermanson B, Bild DE, Kittner SJ, LaBaw F, Tell GS. Orthostatic hypotension in older adults. The Cardiovascular Health Study. CHS Collaborative Research Group. Hypertension 1992;19(6 Pt 1):508-519.
- 154. Borson S, Scanlan J, Brush M, Vitaliano P, Dokmak A. The mini-cog: a cognitive 'vital signs' measure for dementia screening in multi-lingual elderly. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2000;15(11):1021-1027.
- 155. Moore AA, Siu AL. Screening for common problems in ambulatory elderly: clinical confirmation of a screening instrument. Am J Med 1996;100(4):438-443.
- 156. Choe J. Neurogenic Bladder. 2004 22nd January 2004 [cited; <u>http://www.emedicine.com/med/topic3176.htm</u>]. Available from: <u>http://www.emedicine.com/med/topic3176.htm</u>
- 157. Pachaiyappan K, Petti TA, Bangs M, Pfau B, Dumlao S. Urinary incontinence with donepezil treatment in hospitalized children and adolescents with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. J Child Adolesc Psychopharmacol 2003;13(1):111-112.
- Crimmins CR, Rathbun SR, Husmann DA. Management of urinary incontinence and nocturnal enuresis in attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder. J Urol 2003;170(4 Pt 1):1347-1350.
- 159. Smith L, Smith P, Lee SK. Behavioural treatment of urinary incontinence and encopresis in children with learning disabilities: transfer of stimulus control. Dev Med Child Neurol 2000;42(4):276-279.
- Sanders C, Driver CP, Rickwood AM. The anocutaneous reflex and urinary continence in children with myelomeningocele. Brit J Urol Int 2002;89(7):720-721.
- 161. Keshtgar AS, Rickwood AM. Urological consequences of incomplete cord lesions in patients with myelomeningocele. British Journal of Urology 1998;82(2):258-260.
- 162. Benevento BT, Sipski ML. Neurogenic bladder, neurogenic bowel, and sexual dysfunction in people with spinal cord injury. Phys Ther 2002;82(6):601-612.
- Riedl C, Brod JL. Evaluation of bladder dysfunction. Clin Neurophysiol supp 2000;53:237-239.
- Engel AF, Kamm MA, Bartram CI, Nicholls RJ. Relationship of symptoms in faecal incontinence to specific sphincter abnormalities. Int J Colorectal Disease 1995;10(3):152-155.
- 165. Wall LL. The muscles of the pelvic floor. Clin Obstet Gynecol 1993;36(4):910-925.
- 166. Hill J, Corson RJ, Brandon H, Redford J, Faragher EB, Kiff ES. History and examination in the assessment of patients with idiopathic fecal incontinence. Dis Colon Rectum 1994;37(5):473-477.
- Soffer EE, Hull T. Fecal incontinence: a practical approach to evaluation and treatment. American Journal of Gastroenterology 2000;95(8):1873-1880.
- Jorge JM, Wexner SD. Etiology and management of fecal incontinence. Dis Colon Rectum 1993;36(1):77-97.
- Cooper ZR, Rose S. Fecal incontinence: a clinical approach. Mt Sinai J Med 2000;67(2):96-105.
- Vaizey CJ, Carapeti E, Cahill JA, Kamm MA. Prospective comparison of faecal incontinence grading systems. Gut 1999;44(1):77-80.
- 171. Bliss DZ, McLaughlin J, Jung HJ, Lowry A, Savik K, Jensen L. Comparison of the nutritional composition of diets of persons with fecal incontinence and that of age- and gender-matched controls. J Wound Ostomy Continence Nurs 2000;27(2):90-1, 93-7.
- 172. Holzheimer RG. Hemorrhoidectomy: indications and risks. Eur J Med Res 2004;9(1):18-36.

- 173. Parmentier H, Damon H, Henry L, Barth X, Mellier G, Mion F. Frequency of anal incontinence and results of pelvic viscerography in 291 women with pelvic organ prolapse. Gastroenterol Clin Biol 2004;28(3):226-230.
- 174. Sultan AH, Kamm MA, Talbot IC, Nicholls RJ, Bartram CI. Anal endosonography for identifying external sphincter defects confirmed histologically. Br J Surg 1994;81(3):463-5.
- 175. Snooks SJ, Swash M, Mathers SE, Henry MM. Effect of vaginal delivery on the pelvic floor: a 5-year follow-up. Brit J Surg 1990;77(12):1358-1360.
- 176. Kamm MA. Faecal incontinence. Brit Med J 2003;327(7427):1299-1300.
- 177. Kushwaha RS, Hayne D, Vaizey CJ, Wrightham E, Payne H, Boulos PB. Physiologic changes of the anorectum after pelvic radiotherapy for the treatment of prostate and bladder cancer. Dis Colon Rectum 2003;46(9):1182-1188.
- 178. Hallan RI, Marzouk DE, Waldron DJ, Womack NR, Williams NS. Comparison of digital and manometric assessment of anal sphincter function. Brit J Surg 1989;76(9):973-975.
- 179. Kaushal JN, Goldner F. Validation of the digital rectal examination as an estimate of anal sphincter squeeze pressure. American Journal of Gastroenterology 1991;86(7):886-887.
- Henry MM. Pathogenesis and management of fecal incontinence in the adult. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 1987;16(1):35-45.
- Vaizey CJ, van den Bogaerde JB, Emmanuel AV, Talbot IC, Nicholls RJ, Kamm MA. Solitary rectal ulcer syndrome. Brit J Surg 1998;85(12):1617-1623.
- Norton C, Chelvanayagam S. A nursing assessment tool for adults with fecal incontinence. J Wound Ostomy Continence Nurs 2000;27(5):279-291.